

Biomedical Engineering BSc Thesis

Investigating the difference in uremic toxin removal between single-pass and recirculation dialysis experiments, using in-house filters

# J.C.G. Roos

Examination Committee Prof. Dr. D. Stamatialis Dr. O.E.M. ter Beek Dr. I.E. Allijn

Date November 30, 2023







#### Abstract

For patients with chronic kidney disease (CKD) haemodialysis therapy is an often life-saving therapy which can replace the filtering capacities of the kidney. Although this therapy is mostly effective, it also greatly reduces the autonomy of patients. The patients have to be treated at the hospital multiple times a week for multiple hours. One important reason for this is the need of a large dialysis volume by current dialysis machines, making it very difficult to treat the patient at home. This study is concentrated on the improvement of current haemodialysis therapy, focusing on the usage of a smaller dialysate volume and investigating the influence on the effectiveness of the therapy. To do this, several experiments have been carried out using a smaller dialysate volume and a small-scale haemodialysis set-up. The current single-pass dialysis system, using a large amount of dialysate volume, is compared to a recirculation dialysis system, which reuses a smaller amount of dialysate.

Experiments with the toxins creatinine, hippuric acid (HA) and indoxyl sulfate (IS) have successfully been carried out. A small-scale Convergence set-up has been used in combination with in-house made modules with Fresenius FX1000 fibers and human plasma spiked with toxins. Measurements of four hours have been carried out and at different moments samples of the plasma and dialysate have been taken. The total removal after four hours, the clearance/dialysance and the toxin concentrations over time have been calculated using the obtained toxin concentrations. The creatinine measurements showed better removal by the single-pass system, compared to the recirculation system. The decrease in creatinine concentration in the plasma and the total removal of creatinine by the single-pass system were more efficient, compared to the recirculation system. This difference was significant. For the HA measurements the single-pass system showed a slightly better decrease of HA after four hours, however due to the large standard deviation this difference was not significant. This was also the case for the total removal of HA. For the IS measurements both systems showed similar removal. Due to the standard deviation being relatively large, no conclusion can be given about which system was more effective. However, the HA and IS results show that for these toxins the removal by the two different systems is very similar.

# Contents

1	Intr	roduction 5					
	1.1	Relevance					
	1.2 The healthy kidneys						
	1.3	Kidney disease					
	1.4	Types of treatments					
		1.4.1 Haemodialysis					
		1.4.2 Peritoneal dialysis					
		1.4.3 Kidney transplantation 10					
	1.5	Haemodialysis filter membranes 10					
	1.0	Uremic toxins in the blood 13					
	1.0	1.6.1 Small water-soluble and middle molecules					
		1.6.2 Protein-bound uremic toxins					
	17	Single page ve regireulation dialyzig					
	1.7	Provious studios					
	1.0	1 8 1 Drovious studies: Kuf values					
		1.8.1 Flevious studies: Kui values					
		1.8.2 Previous studies: Total creatinine removal					
		1.8.3 Previous studies: Total Indoxyl Sullate (15) and Hippuric Acid (HA) removal 17					
	1.0	1.8.4 The Genius at nome system					
	1.9	The aim of this study					
<b>2</b>	Met	thods 20					
	2.1	Materials					
	2.2	Preparation of the hollow fiber modules					
	2.3	Permeability measurements using CWF					
	2.4	Convergence dialysis measurements					
		2.4.1 Preparation of dialysate					
		2.4.2 Preparation of human plasma spiked with toxins					
		2.4.3 The dialysis experiments					
	2.5	Analyzation of samples					
		$2.5.1$ The nanodrop $\ldots \ldots 25$					
		2.5.2 The HPLC					
	2.6	Clearance and Dialysance					
3	Res	ults and discussion 28					
	3.1	SEM images					
	3.2	Clean water flux measurements					
	3.3	Creatinine experiments					
		3.3.1 Recirculation measurement results					
		3.3.2 Single-pass measurement results					
		3.3.3 Single-pass compared to recirculation					
	3.4	Hippuric Acid (HA) and Indoxyl Sulfate (IS) experiments					
		3.4.1 HA recirculation measurement results					
		3.4.2 HA single-pass measurement results					
		3.4.3 HA single-pass compared to recirculation					
		3.4.4 Free fraction of HA					
		3.4.5 IS recirculation measurement results					
		3.4.6 IS single-pass measurements					
		3.4.7 IS single-pass compared to recirculation					

	3.4.8 Free fraction of IS $\ldots$	52
	3.4.9 IS recirculation compared to HA recirculation: total removal	52
	3.5 Further discussion points	53
4	Conclusion	54
	4.1 The creatinine measurements	54
	4.2 The protein-bound toxin measurements	54
<b>5</b>	Outlook	55
6	Acknowledgements	56
Re	erences	57

# Acronyms

Aeff Effective surface area **ARF** Acute renal failure **CAPD** Continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis **CCPD** Continuous cycling peritoneal dialysis Cd Concentration of toxin in the dialysate solution **CKD** Chronic kidney disease CL-d Clearance for dialysis solution **CL-p** Clearance for plasma  ${\bf Cp}~$  Concentration of toxin in the plasma **CWF** Clean water flux **DCT** Distal convoluted tubule **DL-d** Dialysance for dialysate solution **DL-p** Dialysance for plasma **GFR** Glomerular filtration rate HA Hippuric acid **HPLC** High-performance liquid chromatography **IOF** Inside-out filtration **IS** Indoxyl sulfate **MMM** Mixed matrix membrane **OIF** Outside-in filtration **PCT** Proximal convoluted tubule **PD** Peritoneal dialysis **PES** Polyethersulfone Psu Polysulfone **PVP** Polyvinylpyrolidone **Qd** Flow of dialysate solution **Qp** Flow of plasma **TMP** Transmembrane Pressure Xd Amount of toxins removed from the dialysate solution **Xp** Amount of toxins removed from the plasma

## 1 Introduction

### 1.1 Relevance

Chronic kidney disease (CKD) is a growing public health problem associated with high mortality, a low quality of life and high costs for adequate care [1][2]. It is estimated that currently around ten percent of the world population lives with a form of CKD. Next to this CKD is estimated to become the fifth largest cause of death in the world by 2040 [3]. The kidneys are critical for filtering toxins and excess fluid from the blood, next to other metabolic functions. For patients with CKD the kidney functions are lost, which can cause accumulation of toxins in the blood with all negative side-effects that come with this. For most patients with end-stage-renal disease, kidney transplantation would be the most effective solution. However, the number of available kidney transplants only amounts ten percent of the total amount of patients who need them [4]. As an alternative, haemodialysis using a semi-permeable membrane is used to replace the filtering functions of the kidney. Haemodialysis is an often life-saving therapy for patients, but negatively influences the patients autonomy because for many patients the treatment takes place at the hospital three times a week for four hours [5]. Also, the current haemodialysis treatment at the hospital uses a large volume of water to filter the blood [2]. When looking at the current importance of sustainability and waste-reduction, a smaller usage of water for the treatment would be favourable. A wearable-kidney-device with a smaller dialysate volume would be a viable solution, however adequate toxin removal using a smaller dialysate volume is still a challenge. Considering the worldwide magnitude of CKD, the high burden of disease for patients and the need for more sustainable treatments in the future, research is needed to improve the current haemodialysis treatment.

### 1.2 The healthy kidneys

The kidneys are located just below the rib-cage of the human body and carry out several important functions [6]. One of these functions is filtering the blood of toxins and excess fluid. The kidneys receive blood from the renal arteries, which arise from the abdominal aorta. The kidneys are made out of nephrons which filter the blood. The nephrons consist out of a glomerulus and a tubule. This is also shown in Figure 1. The glomerulus can be seen as a collection of small blood vessels, which receives blood from vessels that branch from the renal artery. The walls from the glomerulus are very thin, which makes is possible for small molecules, wastes and fluid to pass through the blood vessel wall to the tubule of the nephron. Larger molecules, such as red blood cells, are not able to pass the blood vessel wall. Hydrostatic pressure from the glomerular capillaries creates the filtration force, which pushes water and solute through the membrane [7]. The hydrostatic pressure is created by the difference in diameter of the afferent and efferent capillaries. The afferent capillaries, which carry blood to the glomerulus, have a bigger diameter than the efferent capillaries, which drain the glomerulus of blood. This causes the pressure and filtration force which is needed. The volume of liquid that is filtered per minute is given bij the glomerular filtration rate (GFR).

The renal tubule now carries the small molecules, waste and fluid from the glomerulus [6][7]. The part that leaves the glomerulus is called the proximal convoluted tubule (PCT). Fluid in this tubule then flows to the descending limb and next to the ascending limb. Finally the fluid flows from the distal convoluted tubule (DCT) to the collecting duct. Next to the tubule a blood vessel is located. The fluid inside the tubule moves along the tubule and at the same time water and small molecules are reabsorbed into the blood vessel next to the tubule. The reabsorbed small molecules are molecules the human body needs, such as nutrients and minerals. The fluid and toxins that remain in the tubule become urine. The filtered blood leaves the kidney through the renal vein.



Figure 1: An image of the nephron and its place in the kidney [6].

Next to filtering the blood from toxins and excess fluids, the kidneys have more important functions [6]. They are also needed to remove acid that is produced by the body and influence the concentration of several salts and minerals in the blood. The formation of hormones is another important function of the kidneys [8]. Erythropoeitin is secreted by the kidney and needed for the formation of new red blood cells in the red bone marrow. Renin is another hormone secreted by the kidneys. This hormone is secreted if the blood pressure drops, because it causes blood vessels to constrict which increases the blood pressure. The kidneys are also used to activate vitamin D which is important for many functions, like maintaining a healthy bone structure and muscle function.

### 1.3 Kidney disease

Two main types of renal diseases can be described: acute renal failure (ARF) and chronic kidney disease (CKD) [9]. Acute renal failure is characterized by a sudden loss or decrease of renal functions, which causes a build up of fluid and waste products in the blood. Some causes of ARF can be inadequate blood flow to the kidney, nephron damage or obstruction of blood or fluid flow after the kidney. ARF is reversible, however in the case of inadequate recovery it can lead to CKD.

Chronic kidney disease is characterized by a gradual loss of kidney function, causing a decrease in the glomerular filtration rate (GFR) [9]. By international guidelines CKD is described as sustained damage to the kidney which can be seen by structural or functional changes to the kidney or/and a GFR of less than 60 ml/min per 1,73  $m^2$  body surface for three months or more. Risk factors which can cause the development of chronic kidney disease are diabetes, high blood pressure, heart disease and a family history of kidney disease [10]. Some other possible causes of CKD are glomerulonephritis or an infection of the urinary tract [9]. Diabetes and high blood pressure are the two most important causes of CKD [10]. For patients with diabetes, almost one in every three patients develops CKD. The high glucose level in the blood, which is associated with patients who have diabetes, damages the filtering capacities of the kidney. In the case of high blood pressure the higher pressure inside the blood vessels can damage the vessels inside the kidney, resulting in CKD.

Patients with CKD will only notice symptoms when more than 75 percent of the kidney function is lost [9]. When 90 to 95 percent of the kidney function is lost, renal replacement therapy is necessary to treat the patient. Chronic kidney disease is divided into five stages, to indicate the severity of the disease for each patient [11]. This can be seen in Figure 2.

By carrying out a blood and urine test a patient can be tested for kidney failure [10]. Using a blood test the GFR of a patient can be calculated, by looking at the amount of creatinine in the blood. Higher levels of creatinine indicate insufficient filtering of creatinine by the kidneys. Using a urine test the presence of albumin in the urine is examined. Damage to the kidney can cause it to let albumin pass into the urine, while healthy kidneys prevent this. Presence of albumin in the urine, also called albuminuria, therefore indicates kidney failure.



Figure 2: Different stages of chronic kidney disease according to the glomerular filtration rate (GFR) and albuminuria [11].

### 1.4 Types of treatments

For patients with relatively less severe CKD, the disease can often be helped to reduce symptoms and prevent further damage to the kidneys. This is often done with lifestyle changes, like diet, physical activity, and medication [12]. It is important for these patients to prevent a high blood pressure. When the kidneys have less than 15 percent left of the normal kidney function, the patient has end-stage-renal disease. To replace the function of the kidney the patient can receive haemodialysis, peritoneal dialysis or have a kidney transplant.

### 1.4.1 Haemodialysis

Haemodialysis is a therapy that replaces the filtering capacities of the kidneys, using a dialyzer which contains a filter [13]. The process can be seen in Figure 3 and 4. Two needles are placed in the arm of the patient, one carrying the blood towards the haemodialysis machine and one carrying the blood from the machine back to the patient. To gain access to the blood vessels an access needs to be made, which can be done using a fistula or graft [14]. For temporary access a catheter in the neck can also be used. With a small surgery a fistula can be made by joining an artery and vein in the arm. A graft can be made by surgically placing a soft tube inside the arm which connect a vein and an artery. When access to the blood

vessels in the arm is created, blood can flow from and to the dialysis machine. During haemodialysis the blood flows from the body to the dialyzer. It then flows through the hollow fibers of the filter, while a dialysis solution flows outside of the fibers in opposite direction. By diffusion waste products are removed from the blood and pass to the dialysate solution. The filtered blood then returns to the body. The haemodialysis treatment is for most patients carried out at the hospital, for three times a week for four hours [5].



Figure 3: Haemodialysis therapy at the hospital[15].

Dialysis filtration of toxins can be driven by the principle of diffusion or convection [16]. Current haemodialysis therapy uses diffusion as method to remove solutes and toxins from the blood. Solutes move from a high concentration to a lower concentration through a semipermeable membrane. This can also be seen in Figure 5. This method is effective for the removal of small water-soluble uremic toxins, but less effective for bigger and/or protein-bound uremic toxins. Hemodiafiltration uses a combination of diffusion and convection for the removal of uremic toxins, which can also be seen in Figure 5. Convection takes place when a transmembrane pressure is applied, causing fluid movement across the membrane from one side to the other [17]. In this situation the solutes which are dissolved in the fluid are also carried across the membrane. This type of removal is also called ultrafiltration. During hemodiafiltration plasma water volume is removed using ultrafiltration. The same volume of fluid is infused into the blood as replacement fluid. This infusion of fluid can be done at several places of the extracorporal circuit with the dialyzer [18]. Two possibilities of this are pre- and post-infusion. With pre-dilution hemodiafiltration the infusion occurs at the arterial side of the dialyzer, which runs towards the dialyzer. Post-dilution occurs at the venous side of the dialyzer, which runs away form the dialyzer to the body.

The hemodiafilter which is used in hemodiafiltration needs to have some specific characteristics to be able to be used for this technique [18]. The sieving coefficient, which indicates the potential for specific solutes to pass the membrane, needs to have a specific value which allows removal by convection, but reduces the removal of albumin from the blood. Next to this, the membrane should have a high permeability to allow ultrafiltration to occur. Finally, the fiber membrane should have an optimal geometry to reduce the effects of an increased concentration of cells and solids in the blood on the fiber, due to fluid loss. Next to the characteristics of the membrane, ultrapure water is also needed to perform hemodiafiltration treatment as substitution fluid [16]. Hemodiafiltration is said to be more effective for removal of middle- and largemolecular weight solutes, compared to haemodialysis, and is currently also used as a dialysis technique. However, more research needs to be done to gain more evidence for the full and accurate comparison of haemodialysis and hemodiafiltration.



Figure 4: The process of haemodialysis therapy [13].



Figure 5: Toxin removal by diffusion or convection [19].

## 1.4.2 Peritoneal dialysis

Peritoneal dialysis (PD) is a type of kidney failure treatment which is partly carried out at home. Nine percent of all kidney replacement therapies globally is performed by peritoneal dialysis [20]. Peritoneal dialysis treatment uses the lining of the abdomen, also called the peritoneum, to filter the blood [21]. Some important advantages of PD compared to haemodialysis is the benefit of home-based treatment, technical simplicity, generally better cost-effectiveness, lack of need for vascular access in the arm and possibly improved survival in the first years of kidney replacement therapy. Disadvantages of this method include the risk of infection like peritonitis, the increased risk for a hernia and weight gain.

A couple of weeks before the patient can start peritoneal dialysis a catheter is placed in the abdomen using surgery [21]. For every therapy a bag of dialysate solution is connected to the catheter, which lets the solution pass into the abdomen. Fluid and waste products in the blood diffuse through the peritoneum, into the dialysate solution [22]. After a couple of hours the dialysate solution is drained out of the body. Two types of peritoneal dialysis can be used to treat a patient: continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis (CAPD) and continuous cycling peritoneal dialysis (CCPD). Using CAPD the patient fills and drains the abdomen using dialysate solutions for 3-4 times a day. During the night the solution is not drained, but stays in the abdomen until the morning. With CCPD the patient is connected to a machine which fills the abdomen with dialysate solution and drains it, multiple times during the night. The advantage of this method is that the patient does not need to drain the dialysate solution during the day.

### 1.4.3 Kidney transplantation

For patients with end-stage renal disease a kidney transplantation is a possible treatment for their kidney failure [23]. Kidney transplantation is often the preferred treatment for these patients, because it increases the chance for long-term survival compared to patients who only receive dialysis therapy. Next to this, CKD patients who receive a kidney transplantation as treatment often have a better quality of life. Patients who want to receive kidney transplantation are screened to determine whether the patient is able to tolerate surgery and immunosuppressive medication. If the patient is on the waiting list dialysis might be needed to treat the patient during the waiting period. The kidney that is transplanted can be originated from a deceased or living donor. Diseased donors can either donate after reaching the criteria for being brain dead, or after cardiac death [23]. Receiving a kidney from a living donor creates the highest chance for survival of the patient and the organ. When a patient has received a kidney he or she will have to start taking immunosuppressive medication, to prevent the body from rejecting the donor kidney [24].

#### 1.5 Haemodialysis filter membranes

As explained before, haemodialysis is a therapy which replaces the filtering capacities of the kidney. To perform haemodialysis therapy, a dialyzer containing hollow fibers is used [5]. The hollow fibers are made of a specific kind of membrane, which should have good blood compatibility, selectivity and resistance to fouling. Dialysis membranes can be classified according to their material composition [25]. They are categorized as cellulosic or synthethic, with synthetic membranes as the kind of membranes that are currently most often used. Next to this, dialysis filters can be classified as high- or low-flux. Dialysis filters are categorized as high flux if they have an Kuf-value of more than 14 ml/h/mmHg and can clear  $\beta$ -2-microglobulin with more than 20 ml/min. Dialysis filters are categorized as low-flux if they have a  $\beta$ -2-microglobulin clearance of less than 10 ml/min. The Kuf gives the value of the hydraulic permeability of the membrane, which is defined as the level of water permeability across the surface of the membrane.

When comparing cellulosic and synthethic dialysis membranes, several differences can be seen [26]. Cellulosic membranes are often relatively thin, around 10  $\mu$ m, while synthetic membranes are often around 20  $\mu$ m. Next to this cellulosic membranes have a symmetric structure of the fiber wall, with an equal pore size in all the membrane layers. Synthethic membranes can have either a symmetric or asymmetric structure of the fiber wall. The asymmetric membrane structure of synthetic membranes is characterized by a thick outer support layer, with often a sponge-like structure, and a thin high-density inner layer. This can also be seen in Table 4 (Methods). The specific rippled surface of synthetic membranes creates a better dialysate flow, which increases dialysis efficiency.

Most synthethic polymers which are currently used for membrane fabrication are hydrophobic, which makes it necessary to use co-polymers or additives to make them more hydrophilic [26]. The most com-

monly used polymers to create this type of membrane are polysulfone (Psu) and polyethersulfone (PES) [5]. These two hydrophobic polymers are often blended with hydrophilic polymers like polyvinylpyrolidone (PVP). The hydrophobic and hydrophilic areas on the membrane are effectively distributed, to prevent adsorption of blood proteins. In the experiments of this study, modules based on the hollow fibers of the FX1000 dialyzer from Fresenius Medical Care are used (Table 1). This dialyzer contains a specific Helixone <sup>(R)</sup> membrane, which is based on a polysulfone membrane [5]. This Helixone <sup>(R)</sup> membrane is an improved version of the previous polysulfone membrane. The improved membrane has a smaller wall thickness (35 nm) and diameter (185  $\mu$ m). By using new nanotechnology process membranes with a more uniform pore distribution and homogeneous pore size can be created. The average pore size of the membrane is also increased from 3.1 nm to 3.3 nm.



Figure 6: Cross-section image of the FX1000 dialyzer.



Figure 7: Cross-section image of the FX1000 dialyzer, with a better view of the dialyzer fibers.



Figure 8: The Fresenius Medical Care FX1000 Dialyzer.

Hemodiafilter FX1000	
Ultrafiltration coefficient (Kuf) (ml/h*mmHg)	75
Effective surface area $(m^2)$	2.2
Membrane material	Helixone <sup>®</sup>
Housing material	Polypropylene
Sterilization method	INLINE steam
Application	HD/HDF
Clearance (QB 300ml/min, QF 75ml/min)	
Creatinine	280  ml/min

Table 1: Characteristics of the Fresenius Medical Care FX1000 hemodiafilter.

With the use of hollow-fiber spinning, the polymers are used to fabricate dialyzer fibers. Several spinning techniques are available [27]. In the process of spinning a spinneret is used, which contains a needle through which a polymer solution is ejected. The polymer is ejected in a hollow cylindrical shape and solidifies into a membrane. This process is also called phase inversion. One type of fiber-spinning technique which can be used to fabricate hollow fiber membranes, is solution spinning [27]. This type of spinning can be either wet or dry-wet spinning. In wet-spinning the polymer solution, also called the polymer dope, is pushed out of the spinneret needle in a hollow cylindrical shape. Inside the cylindrical shape a fluid is pushed out, also called the bore fluid. The hollow fiber moves from the spinneret into a coagulation bath which contains a non-solvent liquid. In this process solvent is exchanged from the polymer solution to the coagulant, causing phase inversion and solidification of the fiber.

During the solidification in the wet-spinning process irregularities in the fiber can be formed [27]. This formation of irregularities is reduced by using another technique, the dry-wet spinning. In dry-wet spinning a polymer solution is also pushed through the needle of the spinneret into the coagulation bath, just like with wet-spinning. However the set-up contains an air-gap between the coagulation bath and spinneret. This air-gap in dry-wet spinning causes stress-relaxation of the polymer chains, reducing the formation of irregularities in the fiber. The fiber moves from the spinneret into the coagulation bath to the godet rollers and is finally collected. An overview of the dry-wet spinning technique can be seen in Figure 9. Several spinning conditions can influence the quality of the hollow fibers, such as the spinneret design, type of bore fluid and the travelling distance. Currently the dry-wet spinning technique is often used for the fabrication of dialyzer hollow-fiber membranes, also due to its improved characteristics compared to wet spinning.



Figure 9: Overview of the dry-wet spinning method used to fabricate hollow fiber membranes [28].

A lot of improvements can still be made to the current haemodialysis membranes to further better the quality of life of CKD patients. Current haemodialysis membranes for example have a high removal of small water-soluble solutes and toxins, but are not able to sufficiently remove middle and large solutes and toxins [2]. Next tot this protein bound toxins are also still difficult to remove using current membranes. Ideally patients with CKD would also receive continuous haemodialysis, just like a healthy kidney. This would reduce the negative side effects that come with discontinuous haemodialysis treatment, like the accumulation of fluid and toxins in the body and the burden of travelling for treatment CKD patients currently have. To be able to provide continuous treatment, haemodialysis membranes should have long-term blood compatibility and should prevent blood clotting.

### 1.6 Uremic toxins in the blood

A loss of kidney function due to chronic kidney disease can cause the accumulation of uremic toxins in the blood. In a healthy patient these toxins would be removed by the kidneys, however in a patient with CKD this removal is not sufficient. According to the European Uremic Toxins Work group (EU-Tox) database more than 153 uremic compounds are characterised. These uremic toxins can be divided into three groups: small water-soluble compounds with a molecular weight of less than 500 Da, middle molecules with a molecular weight of more than 500 Da and protein-bound compounds [29].

### 1.6.1 Small water-soluble and middle molecules

The small water-soluble toxins do not bind to proteins and can be easily removed using haemodialysis. Examples are creatinine and urea. Creatinine is formed by creatine and the creatine phosphate metabolism [30]. Most of the creatine in the human body can be found in skeletal muscle, which causes most of the creatinine to be formed here. In the healthy kidney creatinine can be easily removed from the blood using glomular filtration, due to its low molecular weight. Next to this, creatinine can also be removed using tubular secretion. Of all uremic toxins creatinine is the most often used to assess the kidney function. This is also why the toxin creatinine will be used in the experiments described in this study. Compared to small water-soluble molecules middle molecule toxins, such as  $\beta$ -2-microglobulin, are more difficult to remove using haemodialysis. They require membranes with large pores to be able to remove them. Middle

molecule toxins are an important cause of the high mortality rate of CKD patients and can negatively influence many organs and bodily functions. Some middle-molecule toxins can for example contribute to structural damage of the kidney or can contribute to cardiovascular complications [29].

### 1.6.2 Protein-bound uremic toxins

Protein-bound uremic toxins are formed due to the metabolism of dietary proteins [29]. These toxins can have many harmful effects in the body. They are also difficult to remove using haemodialysis, because they can stay bounded to the proteins in the blood. The membrane pores of the haemodialysis filter are too small for complete proteins to pass, therefore the toxins bound to proteins are not removed using diffusion in haemodialysis. Only the unbound fraction of the toxins is removed. Examples of protein-bound uremic toxins are indoxyl sulfate and hippuric acid, which are both also used in the experiments of this study.

Indoxyl sulfate (IS) is originated from the degradation of the amino acid tryptophan in the intestine [29]. 90 percent of IS in the blood is bound to the protein albumin, which makes it difficult to remove during haemodialysis. In the healthy kidneys IS is removed using tubular secretion [31]. An equilibrium for bound and unbound IS exists in the blood. In a healthy kidney the unbound IS is transported from the blood to the proximal tubule of the kidney, using organic anion transporters. When an unbound IS molecule is transported out of the blood, the equilibrium causes another IS molecule to separate from the protein, also becoming an unbound toxin. The tubular secretion that is performed by the kidney is not yet possible to perform using haemodialysis. High concentrations of IS in the blood of CKD patients have been associated with several negative effects on the body. It can for example be a contributing factor to kidney disease progression and is associated with vascular disease.

Hippuric acid (HA) is originated from the conversion of dietary polyphenols by bacteria in the intestine [32]. The toxin is for approximately 34 percent bound to albumin in the bloodstream. Considering the relatively big amount of toxin that is bound to proteins not all of the HA can be removed using haemodialysis. In the healthy kidneys HA is also removed using tubular secretion next to the glomular filtration [33], which was also the case for indoxyl sulfate. Organic anion transporters are here also involved in tubular secretion [32].

## 1.7 Single-pass vs recirculation dialysis

Currently the most conventional type of dialysis therapy is haemodialysis, carried out at the hospital. Patients receive this treatment three times a week for four hours. The haemodialysis therapy at the hospital uses a single-pass dialysate solution stream to filter the blood. For a single 4h dialysis session 120-150 l of dialysate is used [2].

In a single-pass system the dialysate solution is passed through the filter, gaining toxins from the blood by diffusion (Figure 11), and is afterwards removed from the system. In a recirculation system the dialysate that is passed through the system is kept inside the system, to be used again. The two different situations can be seen in Figure 10. In the situation of the recirculation system (a) the same volume of dialysate is continuously used to filter the blood, which means the concentration of toxins in the dialysate will increase while filtering. In the situation of the single-pass system (b), the concentration of toxins in the dialysate will not increase and will have a more or less constant value. This value will be relatively low compared to the recirculation system, because the dialysate solution is constantly refreshed.



Figure 10: (a) Recirculation dialysis, compared to (b) Single-pass dialysis [34].



Figure 11: Overview of fluid flows inside the dialysis filter [34].

#### 1.8 Previous studies

### 1.8.1 Previous studies: Kuf values

Several studies have already been carried out using a recirculation dialysis set-up. For many of these studies, in-house made modules are also used for the measurements. The Kuf values which are obtained using CWF measurements with these modules can be used to compare to the CWF results of this current study. Three previous studies have used the same kind of commercial fibers, from the Fresenius FX1000, for the modules as used in the experiments of this study. One study [35] used 10 fibers inside the module, which is less than the 31 fibers used in the modules of this current study, and reported a Kuf value of 136 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*h\*mmHg. Another study [36] from a student at the University of Twente used 25 fibers in the modules and reported a Kuf value of 115  $\pm$  29 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*h\*mmHg. The last study [37] used 31 fibers inside the modules, which is identical to the modules this study, and reported a Kuf value of 156  $\pm$  43 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*h\*mmHg.

#### 1.8.2 Previous studies: Total creatinine removal

The total creatinine removal using a recirculation dialysis set-up can also be found in previous studies (Table 2). One study [38], which is using a similar recirculation set up as explained in this current study, has reported a total creatinine removal of  $3732 \pm 915 \text{ mg/m}^2$  after four hours. This study used 50 ml plasma, which is similar to what is used in this study, but used an outside-in filtration method and a different kind of fiber. Two similar studies have also been carried out, using a recirculation set-up with 50 ml plasma, but again with different types of fibers. The first study [39] has reported a total creatinine removal of 2549 mg/m<sup>2</sup>. This study used an in-house made mixed-matrix-membrane fiber (MMM-fiber). The other study [39] had a creatinine removal of 3420 mg/m<sup>2</sup> after four hours. This study used a commercial fiber for the experiments.

To determine the reliability of the single-pass results of this study, these measurements are also compared to previous studies. One in vivo study [40] has reported a total creatinine removal of  $779 \pm 381 \text{ mg/m}^2$  after four hours. This study was carried out using a single-pass dialysis machine and dialyzer which are also used in hospitals. However, the set-up in hospitals is very different from the small-scale set-up used in this current study. This makes it also important to compare the results of this study to results from previous studies which have used a similar small-scale set-up. One study [36] by a student at the University of Twente has also used 50 ml plasma and used the same type of fibers as the one used in this current study. This measurement was also carried out with a small single-pass set-up, but a lower amount of fibers was used. This study reported a total creatinine removal of  $2020 \pm 179 \text{ mg/m}^2$  by diffusion.

The clearance and dialysance values of previous studies can also be compared to the results of this current study. One study [38] which is also using 50 ml plasma and a recirculation set-up has reported a creatinine dialysance of 200 ml/min\*m<sup>2</sup>. This paper used a different kind of fiber and an outside-in filtration method for this measurement, which is not used in this current study. One other study [36] from a student at the University of Twente used a similar single-pass haemodialysis set-up, compared to the one used in this study. It also used 50 of plasma and reported a creatinine clearance of 563 ml/min\*m<sup>2</sup>. Several in vivo studies have also been carried out, using a single-pass set-up similar to the ones used in hospitals. One of these studies [40] carried out single-pass haemodialysis therapy and and reported a creatinine clearance of  $61 \pm 16$  ml/min\*m<sup>2</sup>. Another in vivo single-pass study [41] reported a creatinine clearance of  $106 \pm 28$  ml/min\*m<sup>2</sup> after only one hour. These studies were carried out in vivo with several patients and used a different kind of fiber, compared to the one used in this current study. This should be taken into account, when comparing the results.

### 1.8.3 Previous studies: Total Indoxyl Sulfate (IS) and Hippuric Acid (HA) removal

The total amount of indoxyl sulfate and hippuric acid that is removed can also be compared to previous studies (Table 3). One study [35] has been carried out using a recirculation set-up, 50 ml plasma and with the same kind of fiber that is used in the measurements of this current study. This study reported a IS removal of  $377 \pm 91 \text{ mg/m}^2$  and a HA removal of  $2674 \pm 564 \text{ mg/m}^2$  after four hours. One other study [37] has been carried out under the same conditions and reported a IS removal of  $92 \pm 10 \text{ mg/m}^2$  and a HA removal of  $1454 \pm 626 \text{ mg/m}^2$ . Two other studies which used a different kind of fiber, but the same set-up, have also been found. One of these studies [38] reported a IS removal of  $374 \pm 12 \text{ mg/m}^2$  and a HA removal of  $1562 \pm 263 \text{ mg/m}^2$ . The other study [35], again using another fiber, reported a IS removal of  $272 \pm 43 \text{ mg/m}^2$  and a HA removal of  $2611 \pm 582 \text{ mg/m}^2$ .

One in vivo single-pass measurement has been found which has used the toxins HA and IS. This study used a normal dialysis machine with FX800 fibers, which are similar to the FX1000 fibers. This study reported a total HA removal of  $377 \text{ mg/m}^2$  and a total IS removal of  $46 \text{ mg/m}^2$  after four hours.

The clearance and dialysance values of previous studies can also be compared to the results of this study. One previous study [38] which is also using 50 ml plasma and a recirculation set-up, has reported an IS dialysance of 145 ml/min\*m<sup>2</sup> and a HA dialysance of 370 ml/min\*m<sup>2</sup>. This paper used a different kind of fiber and an outside-in filtration method for this measurement. The same paper also carried out experiments which also used a recirculation set-up with 50 ml plasma, but this time with the same dialysis method as used in this current study. The study reported for these measurements a dialysance of 37 ml/min\*m<sup>2</sup> for IS and a dialysance of 112 ml/min\*m<sup>2</sup> for HA. One in vivo single-pass study [42] has been found that can be used to compare to the IS and HA single-pass results. This study reported a IS clearance of  $15 \pm 3$  ml/min\*m<sup>2</sup> and a HA clearance of  $73 \pm 7$  ml/min\*m<sup>2</sup>. This study was carried out using a normal dialysis machine and FX800 fibers.

#### 1.8.4 The Genius at home system

One very different study [43] looks at the Genius single-pass batch system, which is a recirculation-dialysis system that is produced for patients to use at home. In this study the blood is spiked with indoxyl sulfate and hippuric acid, and a 4.5 hour dialysis treatment is carried out with a blood flow of 300 ml/min. This resulted in a dialysis efficiency of around 1.18 Kt/V. According to European guidelines the standard for dialysis adequacy is an average of 1.2 Kt/V[44], for patients who receive haemodialysis therapy three times a week. According to this, the Genius is efficient enough for dialysis treatment. This shows that recirculation systems could be efficient enough to be used in haemodialysis therapy.

Dialysis method	Type of	Creatinine conc.	Flow rate	Surface	Removal
	fiber		(ml/min)	area (m <sup>2</sup> )	$(mg/m^2)$
OIF Recirculation [38]	MM-	$0.1 \mathrm{g/L}$	Qp: 10	$1.6 \times 10^{-9}$	$3732 \pm 915$
	membrane		Qd: 1		
IOF Recirculation [39]	MM-	0.1 g/L	Qp: 1	$4.2 \times 10^{-4}$	2549
	membrane		Qd: 10		
IOF Recirculation [39]	Fresenius	0.1 g/L	Qp: 1	$6.3 \times 10^{-4}$	3420
	F8HPS		Qd: 10		
IOF Single-pass [36]	Fresenius	0.1 g/L	Qp: 1	$8.3 \times 10^{-4}$	$2020 \pm 179$ , by
	FX1000		Qd: 10		diffusion
Single-pass in vivo	Fresenius	Patient Cr. level	Qp: 350	1.8	$779 \pm 381$
study $[40]$	FX80	(often between 6	Qd: 350		
		mg/L to more than			
		14  mg/L [45])			

Table 2: Comparison of the results of several similar creatinine haemodialysis studies.

Table 3: Comparison of the results of several similar IS and HA haemodialysis studies.

Dialysis method	Type of	IS and/or HA	Flow rate	Surface	Removal
	fiber	conc.	(ml/min)	area (m²)	$(mg/m^2)$
IOF Recirculation [38]	Polyflux	IS: 40 mg/L	Qp: 10	$1.6 \times 10^{-9}$	IS: $374 \pm 12$
	2H	HA: $110 \text{ mg/L}$	Qd: 1		HA: $1562 \pm 263$
IOF Recirculation [37]	FX1000	IS: 40 mg/L	Qp: 1	$1.0 \times 10^{-3}$	IS: $92 \pm 10$
		HA: $110 \text{ mg/L}$	Qd: 10		HA: $1454 \pm 626$
IOF Recirculation [35]	FX1000	IS: 40 mg/L	Qp: 1	$6.0 \times 10^{-4}$	IS: $377 \pm 91$
		HA: 110 mg/L	Qd: 10		HA: $2674 \pm 564$
IOF Recirculation [35]	F8HPS	IS: $40 \text{ mg/L}$	Qp: 1	$5.9 \times 10^{-4}$	IS: $272 \pm 43$
		HA: 110 mg/	Qd: 10		HA: $2611 \pm 582$
Single-pass in vivo	FX800	Patient IS and HA	Qp: 300	1.8	IS: 46
study $[42]$		level	Qd: 700		HA: 377
		(IS: $\pm$ 15.1 mg/L /			
		HA: $\pm$ 24.1 mg/L)			

### 1.9 The aim of this study

As mentioned before, Chronic kidney disease (CKD) is an increasingly big public health problem. Associated with a lower quality of life, high mortality and high costs for care [1][2], the disease impacts patients as well as society. Current therapy still has its limitations, one of them being that patients are still forced to go to the hospital to receive treatment multiple times a week, which negatively influences the patients quality of life. Next to this, limiting water consumption is an increasingly important topic considering the necessary sustainability goals set by governments and companies.

Portable haemodialysis systems with a limited amount of dialysate solution would be the ideal solution to improve CKD therapy. However, decreasing the amount of dialysate that is used is difficult, considering the current 120-150 L of dialysate that is used for dialysis. Recirculating and re-usage of the dialysate solution will be necessary to reduce the amount of dialysate solution that is needed and to make the dialysis system portable. Recirculating the dialysate solution will cause an increase of waste products in the solution, lowering the concentration gradient between patient's blood and the dialysate, which is probably

slowing down the toxin removal process. In this study the current single-pass system is compared to the recirculation system, using the Convergence set-up, to investigate the difference in uremic toxin removal of the system.

# 2 Methods

In-house filters are prepared by making "modules" which represent small-scale filters. These modules can be used in the Convergence set-up, which is a small-scale dialysis set up. The modules are prepared using commercial hollow fiber membranes of the type Fresenius FX1000. Using a scanning electron microscope (SEM) images are made of the fibers, to have a better understanding of the memebrane structure. The in-house made modules are tested using the clean water flux (CWF). The outcome of these measurements gives the permeability of the membranes, which is used to check whether the modules have a sufficient permeability to be used in the dialysis experiments. The values of the CWF measurements are also used as a reference, to compare with the results when using the modules with plasma in the Convergence set-up. The samples which are taken during the dialysis measurements are later analyzed using different analyzation techniques.

## 2.1 Materials

The following materials are used in the experiments:

- Fresenius FX1000 hemodiafiltration commercial fibers
- Two-component griffon fast glue (Klium)
- 6 mm diameter plastic tubes
- Festo T-connectors
- Scalpel
- MiliQ water
- CWF set-up
- Converence set-up (with connection tubes)
- Plasma
- Dialysate components (explained in section 2.4)
- 1 L glass bottles
- Greiner bio-one Easy StrainerTM 70 microliter sterile
- Eppendorfs
- Eppendorfs stand

## 2.2 Preparation of the hollow fiber modules

The small modules containing the hollow fibers are prepared using the hollow fibers of the type FX1000, 6 mm polyethylene tubing, Festo T-connectors and Griffon combi fast two-component glue. Each module contains 31 fibers. The distance between the outer parts of the Festo T-connectors is 6.5 cm, which makes the length of each fiber which participates in the diffusion process inside the module also 6.5 cm. The total effective surface area of the membrane of the fibers is  $0.001 m^2$ . An example of a module can be seen

- Pipette
- Pipette tips
- Microcentrifuge tubes with filter
- Water bath
- SEM
- PH-meter
- HPLC vials
- Nanodrop
- HPLC
- Scales
- Stirring bars for magnetic stirrer
- Magnetic stirrer
- 50 ml plastic bottles
- 100 ml glass bottles

#### in Figure 12.



Figure 12: An in-house made module with commercial fibers.

### 2.3 Permeability measurements using CWF

The permeability of the modules is determined by using the clean water flux (CWF) in dead-end mode. The CWF set-up can be seen in Figure 13 and 14. For this set-up ultra-pure water is used. The permeability is determined by measuring the water outflow of the module. The outflow is measured in a situation where the water can only flow through the fiber membrane. This situation is created by blocking the fiber-outflow side of the module, which forces the water to leave the module by passing through the membrane. The measurement is done under water pressures of 1, 0.25, and 0.5 bar. Water passes the module and falls onto the scale, which is used to determine the amount of water that passed the module. During the measurement a specific pressure is applied and the amount of water that has passed the module during ten minutes is noted. Every two minutes, for ten minutes, the weight of the scale is noted. The permeability is calculated by looking at the applied water pressure, the mass that is written down and the time that has passed.



<image>

Figure 14: Module in the CWF set-up. The blue arrows show the flow of the MiliQ water inside the module.

Figure 13: The CWF set-up.

## 2.4 Convergence dialysis measurements

For this experiment a Convergence Investigator set up is used, which is a small-scale dialysis machine set up. An overview of the used set-ups can be seen in Figure 15 and 16. Two types of dialysis experiments are carried out, recirculation-dialysis experiments and single-pass-dialysis experiments. Every experiment with a certain type of dialysis-method and dialysis volume is carried out three times.

## 2.4.1 Preparation of dialysate

First dialysate is prepared by dissolving 2mM KCl, 140 mM NaCl, 1.5 mM CaCl2, 0.25 mM MgCl, 2.35 mM NaHCO3 and 5.5 mM glucose in ultrapure MiliQ water. This is then mixed using a magnetic stirrer at 300 rpm. If the added substances do not dissolve, the dialysate solution is filtered using a Sartorius Minisart single use filter unit non-pyrogenic and a syringe. After mixing the pH is checked, as it needs to be around 7.4. Using HCl or NaCl the pH could be changed if necessary. Finally the dialysate is stored in the refrigerator until usage.

### 2.4.2 Preparation of human plasma spiked with toxins

The human plasma that is used in the experiment is provided by the blood bank Sanquin and stored in a -80 °C freezer. To spike the plasma, the frozen plasma is first put in a water bath, until reaching 37 °C. It is then filtered using a Greiner bio-one Easy Strainer 70 nm. Two 1 ml of unspiked plasma are put in eppendorfs for control. These are stored in the -20 °C freezer. Next the plasma is spiked with the toxin that will be used. For the creatinine measurements the plasma is spiked to reach a creatinine concentration of 0.1 g/L. This is done with solid creatinine. After spiking, the plasma is placed on the stirrer at 200 rpm for one hour. After this, it is placed in the water bath at 37 °C for four hours. For the

hippuric acid (HA) and indoxyl sulfate (IS) measurements, the plasma is spiked to reach a concentration of 0.61 mmol/l HA and 0.19 mmol/l IS. To do this, pre-made ultra-pure water with dissolved toxins is used. After spiking the plasma with the required amount of ultra-pure water with toxins, the plasma is finished. The spiked plasma, with creatinine or IS and HA, is finally stored in the -20 °C freezer until usage.

### 2.4.3 The dialysis experiments

Before starting the Convergence experiments, the plasma and dialysate solution are taken out of the fridge to reach room temperature. They are put into the water-bath to defrost. For the experiments a volume of 45 ml plasma spiked with creatinine or IS and HA is used. The dialysate volume that is used, depends on the type of measurement. For the recirculation measurements a volume of 100 ml is used and for the single-pass measurements a volume of 3 L. During the experiment a sample is taken from the plasma and dialysate containers at time t=0, t=30 min, t=1h, t=2h, t=3h and t=4h to be able to determine the change in toxin concentrations. In the set-up of the single-pass measurements the dialysate sample is taken from the tube that carries the dialysate from the module to the container with used dialysate. The plasma sample is again taken from the plasma container, in the same way which is was done during the recirculation measurements.

During the experiment the volume of the plasma and dialysate are monitored, to check whether filtration of fluid from the plasma to the dialysate does not take place. The plasma and dialysate volumes are checked before and after every time a sample is taken. The transmembrane pressure (TMP) is monitored and should stay around zero for the haemodialysis experiment. The pressure value of the plasma before the module is also monitored. This pressure should remain more or less the same. For the recirculation experiments the same volume of dialysate solution is reused and recirculated in the set-up. During the single-pass dialysis experiment a volume of 3 L dialysate is used and is not recirculated. The set-up of the recirculation and single-pass measurements can be seen in Figure 15 and 16.



Figure 15: Overview of the Convergence recirculation set-up. The yellow arrow indicates the plasma flow inside the module. The white arrow indicates the dialysate flow inside the module.



Figure 16: Overview of the Convergence single-pass set up. On the picture two set-ups are shown. Set-up A an B, which are identical.

### 2.5 Analyzation of samples

After the measurements, the samples that are taken are analyzed. The analyzation technique that is used is dependent on the type of toxin that was added to the plasma. The two techniques that are used are the nanodrop and the HPLC.

### 2.5.1 The nanodrop

The creatinine samples are examined using the Nanodrop. The Nanodrop uses the principle of the Beer-Lambert law (Equation 1) to calculate the concentration of a specific substance in the sample. The Beer-Lambert law states that the amount of light that is absorbed (A) by the sample is proportional to the concentration (c) of the specific substance that is measured in the sample. In this case the pathlength (b) and extinction coefficient ( $\varepsilon$ ) stay constant.

$$c = \frac{A}{\varepsilon * b} \tag{1}$$

A callibration curve is first made by using a known concentration of creatinine in solution on the Nanodrop. After the dialysis experiment the samples are moved to filter eppendorfs and centrifuged at 14000 rpm for 15 min. Using the Nanodrop the absorption of the samples is determined. A wavelength of 230 nm [38] is used for the nanodrop. The measured adsorption is later used to calculate the concentration toxins, using the callibration curve.

### 2.5.2 The HPLC

The indoxyl sulfate and hippuric acid samples are examined using high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC). The HPLC is used to separate and identify compounds in liquid samples [46]. The HPLC contains a mobile and a stationary phase. The stationary case is located inside the column of the HPLC. The mobile phase carries the sample through the column towards the detector. The compounds inside the sample separate from each other due to the fact that each type of compounds has a different interaction with the stationary phase. A detector measures the compounds that are separated by the stationary phase. Several different detectors can be used, depending on the compounds that are analyzed. Two types of detectors are for example UV/VIS detectors and fluorescence detectors. A UV/VIS detector [47] uses light to detect the compounds inside the sample. The absorption of light by the sample at different wavelengths is measured and this can be used to identify the compound. A fluorescence detector [48] excites the sample that leaves the column with light and measures the fluorescence light emission of the sample. The light that is emitted from the sample gives information about which compounds the sample contains.

Before analyzing, the samples are first diluted four times with MiliQ water. One extra plasma sample is made with the plasma t=0 sample, named t=0n. This sample is identical to the t=0 plasma sample, with the only difference being that this sample is not heated in a later step. Using this sample the free fraction of the toxins can be measured. After diluting the samples, all samples, except the t=0n sample, are heated at 95 °C for 30 minutes. All samples are then put in ice for 10 minutes. As the next step 400  $\mu$ L of each sample is put into a filter Eppendorf and centrifuged at 14000 rpm for 15 minutes. 250  $\mu$ L of each sample is then put into a HPLC vial for HPLC analysis. Before analysis all HPLC vials are checked to prevent air bubbles from remaining at the bottom of the vials.

Before HPLC analysis two types of eluent are made, which are used during the analysis. Eluent A is made using 3.153 g ammonium formate and 1000 ml MiliQ water. This solution is set to pH 3 using a 4M HCl solution. 100 ml methanol is added to 900 ml of this solution and finally put into the sonicator to remove air bubbles. Eluent B is made similarly. 3.153 ammonium formate is added to 1000 ml MiliQ water. This solution is again set to pH 3 using 4M HCl. 900 ml methanol is added to 100 ml of this solution. This mixture is also put into the sonicator to remove air bubbles.

After analysis of all samples, a chromatogram for each sample and each type of detection method is obtained as the output [46]. This chromatogram shows the time of the measurement and the intensity of the signal that is generated. The chromatogram shows a peak at a specific time, which is specific for each type of compound. The area underneath the peak can be used to calculate the concentration of the compound in the sample. For indoxyl sulfate the fluorescence detector is used and for hippuric acid the UV/VIS detector. For both indoxyl sulfate and hippuric acid a callibration curve is made, using known concentrations of the toxins in MiliQ water. Using the callibration curves the concentrations of the toxins in the samples can be determined.

### 2.6 Clearance and Dialysance

To be able to compare the Convergence results with literature, the dialysance and clearance are calculated. The dialyance is calculated for the recirculation-dialysis and the clearance for the single-pass dialysis. The dialysance for the toxin in the plasma (DL\_p) and in the dialysate solution (DL\_d) is calculated using equation 2 and 3 [38]. The clearance for the toxin in the plasma (CL\_p) and dialysate solution (CL\_d) is calculated using equations 4 and 5 [38]. In the formulas Xp is the amount of toxins removed from the plasma and Xd is the amount of toxins transported to the dialysis solution after a certain time t in minutes. Cp is the concentration of toxins inside the plasma and Cd is the concentration of toxins inside the dialysate solution. Aeff represents the effective surface area of the module.

$$DL_p = \frac{\frac{X_p}{t \cdot A_e f f}}{(C_p - C_d)} \tag{2}$$

$$DL_d = \frac{\frac{X_d}{t \cdot A_e f f}}{(C_p - C_d)} \tag{3}$$

$$CL_p = \frac{\frac{X_p}{t \cdot A_e f f}}{C_p} \tag{4}$$

$$CL_d = \frac{\frac{X_d}{t \cdot A_e f f}}{C_p} \tag{5}$$

# 3 Results and discussion

### 3.1 SEM images

Images of the hollow fibers are made using a scanning electron microscope (SEM). The images can be seen in Table 4. The commercial FX1000 fibers have a sponge-like structure with a thin selective layer on the lumen side.

Table 4: SEM-pictures of hollow fiber Fresenius FX1000. (a) Fiber cross-section image with magnification 330x. (b) Cross-section of the fiber wall with magnification 2500x. (c) Image of the membrane surface with magnification 330x. (d) Image of the membrane surface with a higher magnification of 3300x.



### 3.2 Clean water flux measurements

The permeability of the modules is measured using the CWF. An example of this is shown in Figure 17. The slope of the graph gives the permeance of the module in  $[L/m^{2*}h^*bar]$ . This calculation is carried out for every module.



Module 8: The flux (L/m<sup>2</sup>\*h) as a function of pressure (bar)

• Water mass per cubic meter Aeff. per hour •••••••• Slope showing the permeance

Figure 17: The water flux of module 8 in  $[L/m^{2*}h]$  as function of the pressure (bar), in this case 59  $[L/m^{2*}h^*bar]$ .

The permeability and Kuf value of all modules have been measured and calculated. This is shown in Table 5 and 6. An average permeability of  $55 \pm 4 \text{ L/m}^{2*}h^*bar$  and an average Kuf value of  $72 \pm 5$ ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*h\*mmHg are calculated for the modules used for the creatinine measurements. For the HA and IS experiments an average permeability of 70  $\pm$  7 L/m<sup>2\*</sup>h\*bar and an average Kuf value of 93  $\pm$  10 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*h\*mmHg are calculated. The modules which are used have specifically been selected by their permeability and Kuf value out of a larger number of created modules. This has been done to perform the experiments with modules which have a maximum variation of 30 percent in their permeability, to prevent this from influencing the results. However, most modules which have been made had a permeability within the range of 50 to 80 L/m<sup>2</sup>\*h\*bar. In previous studies, Kuf values of 136 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*h\*mmHg for 10 fibers [35],  $115 \pm 29 \text{ ml/m}^{2*}h^*mmHg$  for 25 fibers [36] and  $156 \pm 43 \text{ ml/m}^{2*}h^*mmHg$  for 31 fibers [37] have been reported. When these results are compared with the Kuf values of the modules used in the experiments of this current study, it is clear that the modules of this study have a lower Kuf value. It is not certain why the values are different, considering that the same methods for assembling the modules are used and the same type of fibers are used. Some factors could have influenced the assembly of the modules, like the amount of glue that has been used in the tubes, which could lead to more or less area of the fibers being exposed to the dialysis fluid inside the module. Another explanation could be that the dialyzer manufacturer has made some changes to the fibers in the time between this experiment and previous experiments, which could therefore influence the permeability of the fibers.

Module Nr.	Permeability [L/m <sup>2</sup> *h*bar]	Kuf [ml/m <sup>2</sup> *h*mmHg]
Module 8	59	78
Module 1	57	76
Module 6	51	68
Module 9	56	74
Module 7	49	65
Module 15	56	75
Average	$55\pm4$	$73\pm5$

Table 5: Permeability and Kuf for every module that is used for the creatinine measurements.

Table 6: Permeability and Kuf for every module that is used for the HA and IS measurements.

Module Nr.	Permeability [L/m <sup>2</sup> *h*bar]	Kuf [ml/m <sup>2</sup> *h*mmHg]
Module 16	68	91
Module 23	79	105
Module 25	79	105
Module 27	65	87
Module 3	68	91
Module 17	62	82
Average	$70\pm7$	$93 \pm 10$

#### 3.3 Creatinine experiments

#### 3.3.1 Recirculation measurement results

As the first step of the measurements, recirculation haemodialysis measurements are carried out using the Convergence set-up. Three recirculation experiments are carried out and the average of these measurements is taken. In Figure 18 the average concentration of creatinine in the plasma and dialysate over the time of four hours can be seen. The figure shows a decrease of the creatinine concentration in the plasma of approximately 110 mg/L and an increase of creatinine in the dialysate of approximately 41 mg/L after four hours.

In Figure 19 the normalized concentrations over time can be seen, which shows the percentage of the total amount of creatinine that is gained or lost by the dialysate and plasma. The figure of the normalized concentration shows that the creatinine concentration in the plasma decreases and the creatinine concentration in the dialysate increases over time. In the recirculation measurements the creatinine concentration in the plasma decreases on average with 57 percent. The creatinine concentration in the dialysate increases on average with 57 percent. The creatinine concentration in the dialysate increases on average with 57 percent. The creatinine concentration in the dialysate increases on average with 22 percent. The plasma increase and dialysate decrease is the highest at the beginning of the measurement and becomes less as the measurement continues. At the end of the measurement, around 3/4 hours, the concentration line becomes more horizontal, which indicates that the concentrations stay more constant at this time.



Average creatinine concentration of plasma and dialysate in recirculation measurements

---- Average creatinine concentration in plasma ---- Average creatinine concentration in dialysate

Figure 18: Average creatinine concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the recirculation measurements (n=3).





When looking at Figure 18 and 19, a couple of things are noticeable. From the results it is clear that the decrease in creatinine concentration in the plasma is the highest at the beginning of the four hour measurement and slowly becomes less. This can be explained by the lowering concentration gradient between the

dialysate solution and the plasma, caused by the accumulation of toxins in the dialysate solution. After three hours the decrease of creatinine concentration in the plasma is very low, which means that if the measurement had been extended for more than four hours this had probably not had a large effect on the final results.

To examine the efficiency of the recirculation measurements, the total amount of creatinine removed after four hours is calculated. Using this value and the effective surface area (Aeff) of the module, the average percentage of creatinine removed from plasma after four hours using the recirculation set-up is 56 percent per square meter. The total amount of mg creatinine removed from the plasma after four hours is  $4644 \pm 54 \text{ mg/m}^2$ .

The dialysance for the recirculation creatinine measurements is calculated using Equations 2 and 3, as mentioned in the introduction of this thesis. The average amount of creatinine removed from the plasma per square meter Aeff is plotted against the time, as can be seen in Figure 20. The slope gives the calculated dialysance for the removal of creatinine from the plasma (DL<sub>-</sub>p). This value is 27 L/m<sup>2</sup>/h, or also 450 L/m<sup>2</sup>/h. The average amount of creatinine gained in the dialysate per square meter Aeff is also plotted against the time, as can be seen in Figure 20. The slope gives the calculated dialysance for the gain of creatinine in the dialysate (DL<sub>-</sub>d). This value is 23 L/m<sup>2</sup>/h, or also 383 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*min.



Figure 20: Dialysance of the removal of creatinine from plasma and the gain of creatinine by the dialysate in the recirculation measurements (n=3).

In Figure 19 with the normalized creatinine concentrations, it is visible that the percentage of creatinine in the plasma has decreased by a greater amount than the percentage of creatinine that is gained by the dialysate solution. This is also shown in the results of the dialysance, in Figure 20. The total removal from plasma in this situation is higher than the creatinine gained by the dialysate. It would be expected that the DL<sub>d</sub> and DL<sub>p</sub> are similar, considering that no creatinine can leave the circuit. However, considering the large error margins of the dialysance calculations, it could be possible that the difference in DL<sub>d</sub> and DL<sub>p</sub> is caused by the error margins being too large. This does however not explain the difference in creatinine removed and gained in Figure 19. It is not certain why this difference is measured. A possible explanation is the absorption of creatinine to the fiber membranes or to other surfaces inside the dialysis circuit. When the calculated dialysance of this study is compared to a previous study, the obtained results are relatively high. One previous study reported a dialysance of 200 ml/ $m^{2*}$ min. The dialysance of 450 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*min reported here is higher, however it is still in the same range as the previously reported dialysance.

#### 3.3.2Single-pass measurement results

After the recirculation measurements, the single-pass measurements are carried out. Three single-pass measurements are carried out and the average of these measurements is taken. In Figure 21 the average concentration of creatinine in the plasma and dialysate over time can be seen. This Figure shows a decrease of 123 mg/L creatinine in the plasma after four hours, while the creatinine concentration in the dialysate remains relatively low and has a value of approximately 2.2 mg/L. Figure 22 shows the normalized concentrations over time. In Figure 22 it can be seen that the creatinine concentration in the plasma decreases with 69 percent after four hours. The creatinine concentration in the dialysate has a relatively constant value of approximately 1.2 percent. The decrease in creatinine is the highest at the beginning of the measurement and becomes less over time. However, the line is still not horizontal after four hours, so the creatinine concentration was still decreasing at the end of the measurement.





- Average creatinine concentration of plasma 🛛 🗕 Average creatinine concentration of dialysate

Figure 21: Average creatinine concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the single-pass measurements (n=3).



Figure 22: Normalized average creatinine concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the single-pass measurements (n=3).

The single-pass results from the creatinine measurements (Figure 21 and 22) show a decrease of creatinine in the plasma which is more linear during the four hour measurement, compared to the recirculation results. This also means that increasing the time of the single-pass measurement for more than four hours could possibly lead to an even better removal of creatinine. The more efficient and more linear removal of creatinine by the single-pass measurement is probably caused by the fact that there is no toxin accumulation in the dialysate solution. Which leads to a more or less constant and relatively large concentration gradient between the plasma and the dialysate solution.

To examine the efficiency of the single-pass measurements, the total amount of creatinine removed after four hours is calculated. Using this value and the effective surface area (Aeff) of the module, the average percentage of creatinine removed from plasma after four hours using the single-pass set-up is 67 percent per square meter. The total amount of mg creatinine removed from the plasma after four hours is 5159  $\pm$  395 mg/m<sup>2</sup>.

The clearance for the single-pass creatinine measurements is calculated using Equations 4 and 5. The average amount of creatinine removed from the plasma per square meter Aeff is plotted against the time, as can be seen in Figure 23. The slope gives the calculated dialysance for the removal of creatinine from the plasma (DL\_p). This value is approximately 21 L/m<sup>2</sup>/h, or also 350 L/m<sup>2</sup>/h. The average amount of creatinine gained in the dialysate per square meter Aeff is also plotted against the time, as can also be seen in Figure 23. The slope gives the calculated dialysance for the gain of creatinine in the dialysate (DL\_d). This value is approximately 22 L/m<sup>2</sup>/h, or also 367 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*min.



# Average amount of creatinine gained in dialysate and removed from plasma in L/m<sup>2</sup>

Figure 23: Clearance of the removal of creatinine from plasma and the gain of creatinine by the dialysate in the single-pass measurements (n=3).

In Figure 23 it is shown that the clearance for the removal of creatinine from the plasma and the amount of creatinine gained by the dialysate is more or less the same. This is also expected, considering that all creatinine is expected to be removed by diffusion. When the clearance is compared to a previous study which is carried out with the same Convergence set-up, the obtained values from the measurements of this current study are lower than expected. One paper reported a creatinine clearance of 563 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*min and one other in vivo study reported a creatinine clearance of 106  $\pm$  28 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*min after only one hour. The results of this last study are comparable with the results of this current study, however this is an in vivo study. The results of this current study are in the same order of magnitude as the previous studies and therefore seem reliable.

### 3.3.3 Single-pass compared to recirculation

There is a significant difference (p=0.0381) in creatinine removal from the plasma by the FX1000 fibers, when the recirculation mode is compared to the single-pass mode. In Figure 24 the normalized recirculation and single-pass results are shown together. The first clear difference that can be seen is the significantly lower creatinine concentration in the single-pass dialysate, compared to the recirculation dialysate. Next to this a difference can also be seen in the decreasing creatinine concentration of the plasma. The single-pass measurement has an average decrease of the creatinine concentration in the plasma of 69 percent, after four hours. For the recirculation measurements this value is 57 percent. This makes the single-pass set-up more effective in decreasing the creatinine concentration in the plasma, compared to the recirculation set-up. The figure also shows that the single-pass and recirculation measurements are almost even effective during the first hours. The recirculation set-up is slightly more effective during this time. However, after 1.5 hours the single-pass set-up becomes more effective leading to a larger decrease in the creatinine concentration of the plasma.

A difference can also be seen in the increase and decrease of the creatinine in dialysate and plasma after

approximately 2.5 hours. In the recirculation situation the line which represents the plasma creatinine concentration becomes less steep towards the end, compared to the beginning of the measurements. In the single-pass situation this line at the end of the measurement is steeper, compared to the recirculation situation. This difference shows that the single-pass set-up will probably lead to an even bigger decrease in the creatinine concentration of the plasma if the measurement would be extended to more than four hours. For the recirculation set-up the creatinine concentration in the plasma would probably not decrease much further if the length of the measurement would be extended.





Figure 24: Comparison of creatinine concentration of the plasma and dialysate in the recirculation (n=3) and single-pass (n=3) measurements.

The total creatinine removal from plasma by the recirculation and single-pass set-ups are compared in Figure 25. For the recirculation measurements an average of 56 percent creatinine per square meter is removed after four hours. Using the single-pass set-up an average of 67 percent creatinine per square meter is removed after four hours. This means the single-pass set-up removes approximately 11 percent more creatinine after four hours, compared to the recirculation set-up. The difference between the removal of the two set-ups is significant (p=0,0423). This figure shows a similar curve as Figure 24. During the first hours the recirculation set-up is more efficient, however after 1.5 hours the single-pass set-up becomes more efficient. The single-pass set-up has the highest removal after four hours, because it can maintain its efficiency while the recirculation set-up becomes relatively less efficient after some time.



Comparison of the normalized total creatinine removal from plasma as percentage of total per m<sup>2</sup> for recirculation and single-pass measurements

Figure 25: Comparison of the total removal of creatinine from plasma in the recirculation (n=3) and single-pass (n=3) measurements.

Given the results of Figure 24 and 25, it can also be concluded that for shorter measurements, of less than approximately two hours, the single-pass and recirculation set-ups have more or less the same efficiency. This is probably caused by the concentration gradient which is still relatively large for the recirculation set-up at this time. Hence, for shorter creatinine measurements both types of set-ups could be used, while for longer measurements (of more than 2 hours) the single-pass set-up is shown to be more effective.

The total amount of creatinine removed in  $mg/m^2$  from this study and similar previous studies can be seen in Table 7. The recirculation results of this study can be compared to the three recirculation studies in the table. From the table can be seen that the recirculation total removal of this study is relatively high, compared to previous studies. A possible explanation for this difference is the use of a different fiber membrane. Two studies used a MMM-fiber and one of these studies also used an outside-in filtration method. The use of this new type of fiber and new type of dialysis method, can be an explanation for the total removal being lower compared to this current study. The third similar study used Fresenius F8HPS fibers, which are low-flux fibers. These low-flux fibers have a lower clearance, compared to hemodiafilter fibers like the FX1000. This can cause the removal of the previous study to be less compared to the removal of this study. One other possible explanation for the higher removal of this current study compared to previous studies is the starting creatinine concentration. In all studies a creatinine concentration of 0.1 mg/L is used. This means that for this study 0.1 mg/L creatinine has been added to the plasma. However, the plasma that has been used in this current study already contained a relatively high amount of creatinine. This caused the creatinine concentration in the plasma at the beginning to be on average 193 mg/L, which can explain the higher removal after four hours.

Two previous studies can be used to compare to the total removal single-pass results of this study (Table 7). One study reported a total removal of  $2020 \pm 179 \text{ mg/m}^2$ . This study also used the small-scale Con-

vergence set-up. One other in vivo study, using a normal dialysis machine, reported a total removal of 779  $\pm$  381 mg/m<sup>2</sup>. Compared to these previous studies, the results of this current study are relatively high. It is not certain why this difference is observed between the two small-scale set-ups. However, the results of this study and the previous study using the small-scale set-up are still in the same order of magnitude. The difference with the in vivo study could be explained by the different set-up that has been used. The in vivo study used a normal dialysis machine, a different fiber and patients with full human blood instead of plasma.

Dialysis method	Type of	Creatinine conc.	Flow rate	Surface	Removal
	fiber		(ml/min)	area (m²)	$(mg/m^2)$
OIF Recirculation [38]	MM-	$0.1 \mathrm{g/L}$	Qp: 10	$1.6 \times 10^{-9}$	$3732 \pm 915$
	membrane		Qd: 1		
IOF Recirculation [39]	MM-	0.1 g/L	Qp: 1	$4.2 \times 10^{-4}$	2549
	membrane		Qd: 10		
IOF Recirculation [39]	Fresenius	0.1  g/L	Qp: 1	$6.3 \times 10^{-4}$	3420
	F8HPS		Qd: 10		
IOF Single-pass [36]	Fresenius	0.1  g/L	Qp: 1	$8.3 \times 10^{-4}$	$2020 \pm 179$ , by
	FX1000		Qd: 10		diffusion
Single-pass in vivo	Fresenius	Patient Cr. level	Qp: 350	1.8	$779 \pm 381$
study $[40]$	FX80	(often between 6	Qd: 350		
		mg/L to more than			
		14  mg/L [45])			
IOF Recirculation	Fresenius	0.1 g/L	Qp: 1	$1.03\times10^{-3}$	$4644 \pm 54$
(this study)	FX1000		Qd: 10		
IOF Single-pass (this	Fresenius	0.1  g/L	Qp: 1	$1.03 \times 10^{-3}$	$5159 \pm 395$
study)	FX1000		Qd: 10		

Table 7: Comparison of the results of several similar creatinine haemodialysis studies.

## 3.4 Hippuric Acid (HA) and Indoxyl Sulfate (IS) experiments

### 3.4.1 HA recirculation measurement results

After the creatinine measurements, recirculation and single-pass measurements have been carried out with HA as toxin in the plasma. Three recirculation measurements have been carried out and the average of these measurements is taken. In Figure 26 the average concentration of HA in the plasma and dialysate over the time of four hours can be seen. Figure 26 shows an average decrease of the HA concentration in the plasma of approximately 67 mg/L and an average increase of HA in the dialysate of approximately 27 mg/L.

Figure 27 shows the normalized concentrations over time, which shows the percentage of the total amount of HA that is gained or lost by the dialysate and plasma. From the figure can be seen that the concentration of HA in the plasma decreases on average with 43 percent. The concentration of HA in the dialysate increases on average with 17 percent. The decrease of HA in the plasma and the increase of HA in the dialysate is the largest at the beginning of the measurements. This becomes less as the measurements continue.



Figure 26: Average HA concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the recirculation measurements (n=3).



Figure 27: Normalized average HA concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the recirculation measurements (n=3).

Figure 27 with the normalized results of the recirculation measurements shows a decrease of HA in the plasma which was the biggest at the beginning of the measurement and becomes less when the measure-

ments progresses. This can be explained by the accumulation of toxins in the dialysate container, reducing the concentration gradient between the plasma and dialysate solution. From Figure 27 it is also noticeable that the HA concentration decreases with 43 percent, while the HA concentration in the dialysate increases with only 17 percent. Possible explanations for the difference between the removal of HA from the plasma and the gain of HA by the dialysate are a loss of HA toxins in the measurement circuit or adsorption of the toxin to the fibers. By protein-fouling a part of the protein-bound fraction of HA could also be removed by adsorption of the proteins with bound toxins to the fibers. This could lead to a higher removal of HA from the plasma compared to the gain of HA by the dialysate.

To examine the efficiency of the recirculation measurements, the total amount of HA removed from the plasma after four hours is calculated. Using the effective surface area of the module (Aeff), the average amount of HA removed from plasma after four hours is  $2799 \pm 179$  mg per square meter. When looking at the total amount of HA at the beginning of the measurement, it is calculated that 42 percent HA per square meter is removed from the plasma after four hours.

The dialysance for the HA recirculation measurements is calculated using Equations 2 and 3. The average amount of HA removed from plasma per square meter Aeff is plotted against the time. This is shown in Figure 28. The slope gives the calculated dialysance for the removal of HA from the plasma (DL<sub>p</sub>). This value is 10.6  $L/m^2/h$ , or also 177 ml/m<sup>2\*</sup>min. The average amount of HA gained in the dialysate per square meter Aeff (DL<sub>d</sub>) is also plotted against the time. The calculated dialysance is 9.9  $L/m^2/h$ , or also  $165 \text{ ml/m}^{2*}\text{min}$ .





HA removed ...... Slope showing the DL\_d ..... Slope showing the DL\_p ٥ HA gained

Figure 28: Dialysance of the removal of HA from plasma and the gain of IS by the dialysate in the recirculation measurements (n=3).

The calculation of the dialysance (Figure 28) shows a similar value for the DL<sub>d</sub> and DL<sub>p</sub>, as would be expected. When the dialysance for the removal of HA from the plasma of study is compared with previous studies, the calculated dialysance is in the same order of magnitude. The calculated value is similar to the dialysance of one previous study, which reported a dialysance of 122 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*min. This study was using the same dialysis method, but used a different fiber. One other study using an outside-in filtration method and a MMM-fiber has reported a significantly higher HA dialysance. However, this difference can be explained by the use of a different dialysis method and an in-house made MMM-fiber with possibly different characteristics.

#### 3.4.2 HA single-pass measurement results

After the recirculation measurements with HA as toxin, single-pass measurements have been carried out. Again three measurements are done and the average of these measurements is taken. In Figure 29 the average concentration of HA in the plasma and dialysate over the time of four hours can be seen. The figure shows an average decrease of HA concentration in the plasma of approximately 77 mg/L and an average HA concentration in the dialysate that has a relatively constant value of approximately 1.4 mg/L.

In Figure 30 the normalized concentrations over time can be seen, which shows the percentage of the total amount of HA that is gained or lost by the dialysate and plasma. The figure shows an average decrease of the HA concentration in the plasma of 45 percent after four hours. The average dialysate HA concentration has a relatively constant value of approximately 0.8 percent.



Figure 29: Average HA concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the single-pass measurements (n=3).



Figure 30: Normalized average HA concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the single-pass measurements (n=3).

Figure 30 shows a decreasing HA concentration in the plasma which is not smooth and which has relatively large error bars. This can be explained by the big variance in efficiency of the single-pass measurements that have been carried out. One of the three measurements that have been carried out had a relatively smaller removal of HA from the plasma, therefore influencing the results of the average values. However, from the figure can still be seen that all HA measurements showed a graduate decrease of HA over the time of four hours.

The total removal of HA from the plasma has also been calculated, using the effective surface area of the module (Aeff). After four hours an average of  $3250 \pm 1229 \text{ mg/m}^2$  HA has been removed from the plasma. When looking at the total amount of HA at the beginning of the measurement, it is calculated that 44 percent HA per square meter is removed from the plasma after four hours.

The clearance for the HA single-pass measurements is calculated using Equations 4 and 5. The average amount of HA removed from plasma and gained by the dialysate per square meter Aeff are plotted against the time. This can be seen in Figure 31. The calculated clearance for the removal of HA from the plasma is  $9.3 \text{ L/m}^2/\text{h}$ , or also  $155 \text{ ml/m}^{2*}\text{min}$ . The calculated clearance for the gain of HA by the dialysate is  $8.4 \text{ L/m}^2/\text{h}$ , or also  $140 \text{ ml/m}^{2*}\text{min}$ .



Average amount of HA gained in dialysate and removed from plasma in L/m<sup>2</sup>

Figure 31: Clearance of the removal of HA from plasma and the gain of HA by the dialysate in the singlepass measurements (n=3).

The calculation of the clearance (Figure 31) shows a similar value for the CL\_d and CL\_p, as would be expected. The calculated clearance can be compared to an in vivo single-pass study, which reports a HA clearance of  $73 \pm 7$  ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*min. This reported clearance is in the same order of magnitude, but lower compared to the clearance of this current study. This could possibly be explained by the use of a different set-up in this in vivo study. The study used a normal dialysis machine, a different type of fiber and patients with full human blood. Another possible explanation for this variation is the manner in which the CL\_d is calculated. Considering the fact that the HA concentration of the dialysate container in the single-pass measurements was unknown, the concentration of the clearance, the HA mass is approximated by using the dialysate HA concentration at every time period and the total time that had been passed. The use of this different way of calculating the HA mass, could have been less accurate.

#### 3.4.3 HA single-pass compared to recirculation

In Figure 32 the normalized recirculation and single-pass results of the HA measurements are shown together. The figure shows that the removal of HA from the plasma is approximately the same for both the recirculation and single-pass measurements. The single-pass measurement has an average decrease of the HA concentration in the plasma of 45 percent, after four hours. For the recirculation measurements this value is 43 percent. The difference between the removal of the two set-ups is not significant (p=0.8232).



Comparison of the normalized results of the HA recirculation and single-pass measurements

Figure 32: Comparison of the recirculation (n=3) and single-pass (n=3) results of the HA measurements.

When the single-pass and recirculation results are compared (Figure 32), it is shown that the recirculation and single-pass measurements have a similar removal of HA from the plasma. This is different from the creatinine measurements, which showed a more efficient removal by the single-pass set-up. A possible reason for this can be the smaller free fraction of HA, compared to creatinine. The smaller free fraction makes it more difficult to remove HA from the plasma, which causes the accumulation of HA in the dialysate to be less. The reduced accumulation of HA in the dialysate causes the concentration gradient between the plasma and dialysate to remain efficient for the recirculation measurements. This can explain why the accumulation of toxins in the dialysate does not greatly influence the removal efficiency, which therefore makes the single-pass set-up not more efficient.

The total removal of HA from plasma by the recirculation and single-pass set-ups are also compared. This is shown in Figure 33. An average of 42 percent HA per square meter is removed after four hours by the recirculation measurements. By the single-pass measurements an average of 44 percent HA per square meter is removed after four hours. This makes the single-pass set-up slightly more effective, compared to the recirculation set-up. However, the standard deviation for the calculation is relatively high. Considering the relatively high standard deviation and the fact that the total removal of the two set-ups is more of less the same after four hours, the removal of the two set-ups can be considered similar according to these results.



Comparison of the normalized total HA removal from plasma as percentage of total per m<sup>2</sup> for recirculation and single-pass measurements

Figure 33: Comparison of the total removal of HA by the recirculation (n=3) and single-pass (n=3) measurements.

The measured total removal of HA can be compared to previous studies, to see if these results have been similar. In Table 8 the results of this study are compared to previous studies. From the table can be seen that the removal of the measurements of this current study are slightly higher, compared to previous studies. Which was also the case with the creatinine measurements. However, when the recirculation measurement results are compared to the previous studies the results are in the same order of magnitude. Especially one study [35], which also used the same type of fiber, reported a HA total removal of  $2674 \pm$ 564 mg/m<sup>2</sup>. This is very similar to the removal of 2799 mg/m<sup>2</sup> of this current study. The other study [37] using the same type of fiber reported a relatively low HA removal. It is not certain why this study reported a lower removal, considering it used the same toxin concentrations and fiber as this current study. One other study [38] also reported a lower removal, which can be explained by the usage of a different fiber with a lower clearance for many toxins compared to the FX1000, according to the manufacturer. The last recirculation study [35] which is mentioned in the table reported a slightly lower removal of  $2611 \pm 582$  $mg/m^2$ . In this study also another fiber had been used with a slightly lower clearance, which can explain the lower removal. One in vivo single-pass study using HA has been found that can be used to compare to the single-pass measurements of this current study. The previous study reported a HA total removal that is significantly lower than the total removal calculated in this study. This can possibly be explained by the different set-up of the in vivo study. The in vivo study used a normal dialysis machine with different fibers and patients with full human blood instead of plasma.

Dialysis method	Type of	IS and/or HA	Flow rate	Surface	Removal
	fiber	conc.	$(\mathrm{ml}/\mathrm{min})$	area (m²)	$(mg/m^2)$
IOF Recirculation [38]	Polyflux	IS: $40 \text{ mg/L}$	Qp: 10	$1.6 \times 10^{-9}$	IS: $374 \pm 12$
	2H	HA: $110 \text{ mg/L}$	Qd: 1		HA: $1562 \pm 263$
IOF Recirculation [37]	FX1000	IS: 40 mg/L	Qp: 1	$1.0 \times 10^{-3}$	IS: $92 \pm 10$
		HA: $110 \text{ mg/L}$	Qd: 10		HA: $1454 \pm 626$
IOF Recirculation [35]	FX1000	IS: 40 mg/L	Qp: 1	$6.0 \times 10^{-4}$	IS: $377 \pm 91$
		HA: $110 \text{ mg/L}$	Qd: 10		HA: $2674 \pm 564$
IOF Recirculation [35]	F8HPS	IS: 40 mg/L	Qp: 1	$5.9 \times 10^{-4}$	IS: $272 \pm 43$
		HA: $110 \text{ mg/L}$	Qd: 10		HA: $2611 \pm 582$
Single-pass in vivo	FX800	Patient IS and HA	Qp: 300	1.8	IS: 46
study $[42]$		level	Qd: 700		HA: 377
		(IS: $\pm$ 15.1 mg/L /			
		HA: $\pm$ 24.1 mg/L)			
IOF Recirculation	Fresenius	IS: 40 mg/L	Qp: 1	$1.03 \times 10^{-3}$	IS: $247 \pm 26$
(this study)	FX1000	HA: 110 mg/L	Qd: 10		HA: $2799 \pm 179$
IOF Single-pass (this	Fresenius	IS: 40 mg/L	Qp: 1	$1.03 \times 10^{-3}$	IS: $169 \pm 177$
study)	FX1000	HA: 110 mg/L	Qd: 10		HA: $3250 \pm 1229$

Table 8: Comparison of the results of several similar IS and HA haemodialysis studies.

### 3.4.4 Free fraction of HA

The free fraction of HA is calculated from the results. For HA a free fraction of approximately 66 percent is found in literature. From the results of the HA recirculation measurements an average free fraction of  $66 \pm 9$  percent is calculated. For the single-pass measurements this value is  $69 \pm 10$  percent.

### 3.4.5 IS recirculation measurement results

After using creatinine and HA as toxin, recirculation and single-pass dialysis experiments have been carried out with IS as toxin. Again three experiments have been carried out and the average has been taken. In Figure 34 the average IS concentration of the plasma and dialysate over the time period of four hours can be seen. Figure 35 shows the normalized results of the recirculation measurements. The figures both show a small but constant decrease of IS concentration in the plasma and a smaller increase of IS concentration in the dialysate. From Figure 34 an average decrease in IS concentration in the plasma of 5,93 mg/L after four hours is calculated. The IS concentration in the dialysate has an average increase of 1.32 mg/L. From Figure 35 an average decrease of IS concentration in the plasma of 17 percent can be seen. The IS concentration of the dialysate increases on average with 3.5 percent.



Average IS concentration of plasma and dialysate in recirculation measurements

Figure 34: Average IS concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the recirculation measurements (n=3).



Figure 35: Normalized average IS concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the recirculation measurements (n=3).

From Figure 34 can be seen that there is a relatively large variation in the concentration between the different measurements. This can be seen by the large error margin. The variation in the concentration

is partly caused by a relatively large variation in the IS starting concentration in the plasma. However, the average of the measurements shows a graduate decrease in IS of the plasma, which was also expected. Figure 35 with the normalized results shows a small error margin, which makes the results very reliable.

The total removal of IS from the plasma has also been calculated, using the effective surface area of the module (Aeff). After four hours a total of  $247 \pm 26 \text{ mg/m}^2$  IS has been removed from the plasma. When looking at the total amount of IS at the beginning of the measurement, it is calculated that 16 percent IS has been removed from the plasma after four hours.

These results of the calculations for the dialysance be seen in Figure 36. The calculated dialysance for the removal of IS from the plasma is  $1.9 \text{ L/m}^2/\text{h}$ , or also  $32 \text{ ml/m}^{2*}\text{min}$ . The calculated dialysance for the gain of IS by the dialysate is  $1.1 \text{ L/m}^2/\text{h}$ , or also  $18 \text{ ml/m}^{2*}\text{min}$ .



Figure 36: Dialysance of the removal of IS from plasma and the gain of IS by the dialysate in the recirculation measurements (n=3).

In Figure 34 and 35 it is visible that the gain of IS by the dialysate is lower than the removal of IS from the plasma. This can also be seen when looking at the results of the dialysance, shown in Figure 36. The dialysance of IS removed from the plasma is higher than the dialysance of IS gained by the dialysate. Considering no toxins can leave the circuit, these two were expected to be the same. However, the calculated dialysance values are still close to each other and the error margins of the calculation are relatively big. This makes the results of the dialysance calculation less reliable. A possible explanation for the smaller gain of IS by the dialysate, compared to the removal of IS from the plasma, is the adsorption of proteins with bounded IS toxins to the fibers. The absorption of the proteins to the fiber membrane can cause additional removal of IS toxins in this situation. Another explanation can be the that toxins might be left behind on a surface inside the circuit.

The calculated dialysance of the recirculation measurements can be compared to previous studies. The calculated IS dialysance of  $32 \text{ ml/m}^{2*}$ min is significantly smaller than the IS dialysance reported by a

previous study using the same set-up. This study reported a dialysance of 63 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*min. A possible explanation for this can be the usage of MMM-fibers by this previous study. Another experiment mentioned in the same paper reported an even higher dialysance of 145 ml/m<sup>2</sup>\*min. However, this study used an outside-in filtration method which could have caused a different outcome and different results.

#### 3.4.6 IS single-pass measurements

After the recirculation measurements, the single-pass measurements have been carried out. In Figure 37 the average IS concentration of the plasma and dialysate during the time period of four hours can be seen. The IS concentration of the plasma is decreased by 3.99 mg/L after four hours. The IS concentration of the dialysate stays relatively low and has a more or less constant value of 0.04 mg/L. The relatively large standard deviation also shows that there is much variation in the IS concentration over time between the different measurements. This is probably partly caused by the relatively large variation in IS concentration of the plasma after spiking. In Figure 38 the normalized results of the single-pass measurements can be seen. After four hours the IS concentration in the plasma has decreased with approximately 12 percent. The IS concentration of the dialysate in this figure has a relatively constant value of approximately 0.12 percent.



Figure 37: Average IS concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the single-pass measurements (n=3).



Normalized average IS concentration of plasma and dialysate in single-pass measurements

Figure 38: Normalized average IS concentration in the plasma and dialysate during the single-pass measurements (n=3).

Figure 38 shows that after four hours the IS concentration in the plasma has gradually decreased, however the relatively large standard deviation makes the results less reliable. In the figures can also be seen that the IS concentration in the dialysate remains low and relatively constant, which is expected for the single-pass measurement.

The total removal of IS from the plasma has been calculated to examine the efficiency of the measurement. This has been done using the effective surface area of the module (Aeff). After four hours a total of 169  $\pm$  177 mg/m<sup>2</sup> IS has been removed from the plasma. When looking at the total amount of IS at the beginning of the measurement, it is calculated that 12 percent of IS has been removed from the plasma after four hours.

The clearance of the removal of IS from the plasma and the gain of IS by the dialysate has been calculated. This can be seen in Figure 39. The figure shows that the clearance of the removal of IS from the plasma is  $1.8 \text{ L/m}^2/\text{h}$ , or also  $30 \text{ ml/m}^{2*}\text{min}$ . The clearance of the gain of IS by the dialysate is calculated to be  $0.8 \text{ L/m}^2/\text{h}$ , or also  $13 \text{ ml/m}^{2*}\text{min}$ . The standard deviation of the calculations is relatively high.



Average amount of IS gained in dialysate and removed from plasma in L/m<sup>2</sup>

Figure 39: Clearance of the removal of IS from plasma and the gain of IS by the dialysate in the single=pass measurements (n=3).

The calculated IS clearance (Figure 39) shows a relatively low clearance for the gain of IS by the dialysate, considering the fact that the CL\_d and CL\_p are expected to be similar. A possible explanation for this is the adsorption of proteins with bounded IS toxins to the fibers, or toxins being left behind inside the set-up circuit. Another possible cause for this variation is the manner in which the CL\_d is calculated. This has been done in the same manner the CL\_d of HA has been calculated. The IS concentration of the dialysate container in the single-pass measurements was unknown, so the concentration of the container could not be used to calculate the mass of IS that had passed the module. To calculate the clearance the IS mass is approximated by using the dialysate IS concentration at every time period and the total time that had been passed. This different way of calculating the IS mass, could have been less accurate. When the calculated IS clearance is compared to a previous study, the clearance of this value is in the same order of magnitude. The previous study [42] reported an IS clearance of 15 ± 3 ml/m<sup>2\*</sup>min, which is lower than the clearance of 30 ml/m<sup>2\*</sup>min of this study. However, the standard deviation of the calculation of the calculation of the calculation of the calculation of the calculate study is relatively high, making the results of this study less reliable.

#### 3.4.7 IS single-pass compared to recirculation

To compare the single-pass and recirculation results of the IS measurements, the normalized results of both different set-ups are shown in Figure 40. The recirculation and single-pass set-ups both show a similar graduate decrease of IS in the plasma. However, the large error margins of the single-pass measurements should be taken into account. The standard deviations of the calculations are too large to be able to accurately conclude which set-up is more efficient. However, the results do show that the removal of IS using the single-pass and recirculation set-ups is very similar.



Comparison of the normalized results of the IS recirculation and single-pass measurements

Figure 40: Comparison of the recirculation (n=3) and single-pass (n=3) results of the IS measurements.

The total removal of IS from the plasma by the recirculation and single-pass measurement set-ups is also compared. An average of 16 percent of IS per square meter is removed by the recirculation set-up after four hours. By the single-pass set-up an average of 12 percent IS per square meter is removed. Compared to previous studies (Table 8) the total amount of IS removed by this study is similar to results of previous studies. However, due to a large variation in the obtained results of the single-pass measurements the standard deviation of the single-pass calculations is very high. This large variation was partly caused by some peaks in the IS concentration measurements which could not be logically explained. The large standard deviation makes the results of the calculations not reliable. More single-pass measurements with the toxin IS should be carried out to give a reliable conclusion about the difference in total removal between the two set-ups.

### 3.4.8 Free fraction of IS

The free fraction of IS is also calculated from the results. From literature it is known that IS has a free fraction of approximately 10 percent. From the results of the IS recirculation measurements an average free fraction of  $15 \pm 7$  percent is calculated. From the results of the IS single-pass measurements an average free fraction of  $11 \pm 3$  percent is calculated.

### 3.4.9 IS recirculation compared to HA recirculation: total removal

To clearly see the difference between the total removal of HA and IS by the recirculation measurements, the recirculation results of the two toxins are plotted together. This can be seen in Figure 41. In the figure can be clearly seen that the total removal of HA as percentage of the total is significantly higher compared to the total removal of IS as percentage of the total. This can be explained by the higher free fraction of

HA compared to IS, which makes HA easier to remove.





Figure 41: Comparison of the recirculation results of the total removal of HA (n=3) and IS (n=3) from plasma as percentage of the total amount.

#### 3.5 Further discussion points

There are some factors which could have possibly influenced the results of the recirculation and single-pass measurements. First of all, the concentration of the creatinine, IS and HA toxins in the plasma that has been used was not zero before adding the toxins. This means the final concentration of the toxins in the plasma was often higher than the desired concentration. Also, for the creatinine measurements plasma of two different donors has been used. Considering the fact that the plasma of each patient has slightly different components, the varying composition of the plasma could have influenced the results. For the IS and HA measurements plasma of only one patient has been used, so for these measurements this was not the case. One other factor which could have influenced the results of the protein-bound toxins is the choice of the Fresenius FX1000 fibres for the experiments. These fibers are designed for the removal of water-soluble toxins like creatinine and are therefore not specifically designed for the protein-bound toxins HA and IS. This could have influenced the removal efficiency for these toxins. As a final point, one other factor that could have influenced the measurements is the presence of air bubbles in the tubes or module during the measurement. Air bubbles inside the module could reduce the amount of dialysate that is in contact with the fiber and therefore decrease the removal of toxins. Air bubbles were sometimes visible during the creatinine, HA and IS measurements. However, by moving the tubes the air bubbles have been removed when visible.

# 4 Conclusion

In this study the difference between the uremic toxin removal of single-pass and recirculation dialysis experiments has been investigated. Several recirculation and single-pass haemodialysis measurements have been successfully carried out using the Convergence set-up and in-house made modules. The measurements have been done with three different toxins, to be able to see the influence of the specific characteristics of the toxins on the removal efficiency. From the obtained results the total removal, dialysance or clearance and the concentration decrease over time have been calculated.

### 4.1 The creatinine measurements

From the creatinine measurement results can be concluded that the single-pass measurements set-up is more efficient in removing creatinine from the plasma under the specified conditions, compared to the recirculation set-up. The difference in the decrease of creatinine in the plasma between the two set-ups amounted to a 12 percent higher removal by the single-pass set-up. This difference was significant. The difference between the total removal of the two set-ups amounted to an 11 percent higher removal by the single-pass set-up. This difference was also significant. The biggest difference in removal was noticeable after 2/3 hours. Before this time the two set-ups had almost similar results. For shorter measurements (of less than approximately 2 hours), it is therefore not needed to use a single-pass set-up instead of a recirculating set up because it will not lead to a higher removal according to the results of this thesis. For longer measurements (of approximately more than 2 hours) the use of a single-pass set-up is advised, since this will lead to a more efficient creatinine removal.

### 4.2 The protein-bound toxin measurements

From the hippuric acid measurement results can be concluded that under these circumstances the singlepass set-up and recirculation set-up have similar outcomes. This conclusion is mostly based on the results of the HA concentration in the plasma and dialysate over the period of four hours. These results did not show a significant difference between the two set-ups. The results of the total removal also showed no significant difference between the set-ups, however due to the large standard deviation in the calculation of the total removal these results were less reliable. In conclusion, the results of this thesis showed no improved removal of HA by the single-pass set-up compared to the recirculation set-up.

From the indoxyl sulfate measurement results can be concluded that under these circumstances the singlepass set-up and recirculation set-up have similar outcomes. The results of the IS concentrations in the plasma and dialysate showed no significant difference in the IS concentrations after four hours between the two set-ups. The results of the total removal calculations were not taken into account, because of the high standard deviation of the single-pass calculations. From the IS results can be concluded that the single-pass set-up showed no improved removal of IS from the plasma, when compared to the recirculation set-up However, the relatively high standard deviation of the single-pass calculations makes these results less reliable.

# 5 Outlook

In future work several additional experiments could be done, to further improve the knowledge of the difference between single-pass and recirculation dialysis experiments. New types of measurements could be carried out using a slightly different set-up, different toxins or blood instead of plasma.

Recirculation and single-pass measurements using creatinine have been successfully carried out in this study. The results of this study showed that the single-pass measurements have been more effective in removing creatinine from the plasma. The single-pass measurements have been compared to recirculation measurements using 100 ml of dialysate volume. To determine the volume for which the single-pass and recirculation systems have similar removal efficiency, more creatinine recirculating measurements could be carried out using different volumes of dialysate solution. In the single-pass measurements a total of 2.4 L of dialysate is used in four hours. Recirculation measurements could be carried out using a dialysate volume that is closer to this value. For example with a dialysate volume of 200 ml, 500 ml and 1 L. It would be interesting to see if the increase of dialysate volume could increase the concentration gradient between the plasma and dialysate by a sufficient amount, to make the recirculation set-up as effective as the single-pass set-up.

In addition to this, the single-pass measurements which have been carried out in this experiment could be repeated using a longer time period for the measurement. The results of this study show that for the creatinine measurements the single-pass set-up still has a decrease of creatinine in the plasma between 3 and 4 hours after starting the experiment. Increasing the time-period of the measurements, for example to 8 or 24 hours, could show an even more effective removal of creatinine by the single-pass set-up. This could also show an even bigger difference between the recirculation and single-pass set-ups, considering the fact that the recirculation set-up showed a decreased removal of creatinine form the plasma after 3 hours in this study. Probably due to the reduced concentration gradient.

Future work could also focus on the experiments done in this study with the use of full human blood instead of human plasma. This would create an experiment which is closer to the real haemodialysis treatment situation at the hospital. Doing the experiments with blood would give information about the effect the blood cells inside the blood would have on the removal efficiency of the single-pass and recirculation set-ups. This would also make it easier to more accurately compare the results of the Convergence set-up with in vivo studies which are carried out at the hospital.

Next to this, the recirculation and single-pass measurements could also be carried out using more different toxins. For example with the middle-molecule uremic toxin  $\beta$ -2-microglobulin, which is difficult to remove during current haemodialysis therapy. This information would be useful for future experiments at the University of Twente which use this type of toxin and the Convergence set-up. These experiments could then be carried out using the single-pass set-up, if this set-up is indeed shown to be more effective.

Another interesting possibility for future work is repeating the single-pass and haemodialysis experiments with a different type of fiber. For the experiment of this thesis the high-flux hemodiafiltration FX1000 fibers have been used, but it would be interesting to see the influence of the use of low-flux fibers on the results. Considering the fact that a low-flux fiber with a lower clearance will probably remove less toxins from the plasma, this measurement could maintain a higher concentration gradient between the plasma and dialysate. The higher concentration gradient in the recirculation measurements could reduce the difference in removal between the two set-ups. It would be interesting to see the influence of another fiber, also to be able to give an accurate advise about which set-up should be used in combination with a low-flux fiber when using the Convergence for future research.

# 6 Acknowledgements

I am very grateful for all the support I have received by the AOT department during my BSc assignment. The AOT department has been a very pleasant place to work and I have felt very welcome from the first day I started by BSc assignment here. First of all I am very thankful for the help of my supervisor Marc Torrents Yeste for his guidance in the laboratory and help during my research. Your feedback, input and explanations have greatly helped me during the process of my BSc assignment. I am also very grateful for the feedback and help of my supervisor Odyl ter Beek. Her questions and input have always helped me to determine the next steps of my research and to improve my thesis. Furthermore I would like to thank Iris Allijn and Dimitrios Stamatialis for their questions and ideas on the progress of my work, especially during my Greenlight-meeting. In addition I would also like to express my appreciation to Odyl ter Beek and Dimitrios Stamatialis, for the possibility to do my BSc assignment part-time over a longer period of time. This has enormously helped me in the progress of my bachelor. Lastly, I would like to thank my parents and partner for their great support at home during my BSc assignment. Thank you all.

# References

- [1] International Society of Nephrology. Isn global kidney health atlas. URL https://www.theisn. org/initiatives/global-kidney-health-atlas/.
- [2] Ramada, D. L. et al. Portable, wearable and implantable artificial kidney systems: needs, opportunities and challenges 1-10. URL https://www.nature.com/articles/ s41581-023-00726-9. Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [3] Dorgelo, A. & Oostrom, T. A. J. An integrated approach towards a public health perspective on chronic kidney disease 18, 131-132. URL https://www.nature.com/articles/ s41581-022-00537-4. Number: 3 Publisher: Nature Publishing Group.
- [4] Dolson, G. M. The wearable artificial kidney 16, 324-325. URL https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC7812841/.
- [5] ter Beek, O. E. M., Pavlenko, D. & Stamatialis, D. Hollow fiber membranes for long-term hemodialysis based on polyethersulfone-SlipSkin<sup>™</sup> polymer blends 604, 118068. URL https: //www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0376738820306475.
- [6] National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases. Your kidneys and how they work. URL https://www.niddk.nih.gov/health-information/kidney-disease/ kidneys-how-they-work#:~:text=Each%20of%20your%20kidneys%20is,your% 20blood%20and%20removes%20wastes.
- [7] Marieb, E. N. & Hoehn, K. *Human Anatomy and Physiology 10th Edition* (Pearson Education Limited, 2015).
- [8] Kidney Research UK. The kidneys a basic guide. URL https://www.nhs.uk/Livewell/ Kidneyhealth/Documents/kidney%20guide.pdf.
- [9] Annesini, M. C., Marrelli, L., Piemonte, V. & Turchetti, L. Artificial kidney. In Artificial Organ Engineering, 163-217 (Springer London). URL https://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ 978-1-4471-6443-2\_7. Journal Abbreviation: Artificial Organ Engineering.
- [10] Chronic kidney disease (CKD) NIDDK. URL https://www.niddk.nih.gov/ health-information/kidney-disease/chronic-kidney-disease-ckd.
- [11] Murton, M. et al. Burden of chronic kidney disease by KDIGO categories of glomerular filtration rate and albuminuria: A systematic review 38, 180-200. URL https://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s12325-020-01568-8. Publisher: Springer Science and Business Media LLC.
- [12] What if my kidneys fail? NIDDK. URL https://www.niddk.nih.gov/ health-information/kidney-disease/chronic-kidney-disease-ckd/ what-if-my-kidneys-fail.
- [13] Hemodialysis NIDDK. URL https://www.niddk.nih.gov/health-information/ kidney-disease/kidney-failure/hemodialysis.
- [14] Hemodialysis access. URL https://www.kidney.org/atoz/content/hemoaccess.
- [15] www.freepik.com. URL https://www.freepik.com/free-photos-vectors/dialysis.

- [16] Shroff, R., Preka, E. & Ranchin, B. Haemodiafiltration: Principles, technique, and advantages over conventional haemodialysis. In Warady, B. A., Alexander, S. R. & Schaefer, F. (eds.) *Pediatric Dialysis*, 359–378 (Springer International Publishing). URL https://doi.org/10.1007/ 978-3-030-66861-7\_21.
- [17] Neri, M. et al. Nomenclature for renal replacement therapy in acute kidney injury: basic principles
  20, 318. URL https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5056503/.
- [18] Lang, T. et al. Hemodiafiltration: Technical and medical insights 10, 145. URL https://www. mdpi.com/2306-5354/10/2/145. Number: 2 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute.
- [19] Fiaccadori, E. *et al.* ESPEN guideline on clinical nutrition in hospitalized patients with acute or chronic kidney disease **40**.
- [20] Bello, A. K. et al. Epidemiology of peritoneal dialysis outcomes 18, 779-793. URL https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9483482/.
- [21] Peritoneal dialysis NIDDK. URL https://www.niddk.nih.gov/health-information/ kidney-disease/kidney-failure/peritoneal-dialysis.
- [22] Dialysis peritoneal: MedlinePlus medical encyclopedia. URL https://medlineplus.gov/ ency/article/007434.htm.
- [23] Abramyan, S. & Hanlon, M. Kidney transplantation. In *StatPearls* (StatPearls Publishing). URL http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK567755/.
- [24] Kidney transplant NIDDK. URL https://www.niddk.nih.gov/health-information/ kidney-disease/kidney-failure/kidney-transplant.
- [25] Chen, Y.-A., Ou, S.-M. & Lin, C.-C. Influence of dialysis membranes on clinical outcomes: From history to innovation 12, 152. URL https://www.mdpi.com/2077-0375/12/2/152. Number: 2 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute.
- [26] Nalesso, F. & Claudio, R. Chapter 17 selecting a dialyzer: Technical and clinical considerations. In Nissenson, A. R. & Fine, R. N. (eds.) Handbook of Dialysis Therapy (Fifth Edition), 227-238.e4 (Elsevier). URL https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ B9780323391542000175.
- [27] Ahmad, A. L., Otitoju, T. A. & Ooi, B. S. Hollow fiber (HF) membrane fabrication: A review on the effects of solution spinning conditions on morphology and performance 70, 35–50. URL https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1226086X18309602.
- [28] Lei, L. et al. Spinning cellulose hollow fibers using 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium acetate-dimethylsulfoxide co-solvent 10, 972. URL https://www.mdpi.com/2073-4360/10/9/ 972. Number: 9.
- [29] Falconi, C. A. et al. Uremic toxins: An alarming danger concerning the cardiovascular system 12, 686249. URL https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8160254/.
- [30] Kashani, K., Rosner, M. H. & Ostermann, M. Creatinine: From physiology to clinical application 72, 9-14. URL https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0953620519303772.
- [31] Leong, S. C. & Sirich, T. L. Indoxyl sulfate—review of toxicity and therapeutic strategies 8, 358. URL https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5198552/.

- [32] Lim, Y. J., Sidor, N. A., Tonial, N. C., Che, A. & Urquhart, B. L. Uremic toxins in the progression of chronic kidney disease and cardiovascular disease: Mechanisms and therapeutic targets 13, 142. URL https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7917723/.
- [33] Abramowitz, M. K., Meyer, T. W. & Hostetter, T. H. Chapter 18 the pathophysiology of uremia. In Himmelfarb, J. & Sayegh, M. H. (eds.) Chronic Kidney Disease, Dialysis, and Transplantation (Third Edition), 251-264 (W.B. Saunders). URL https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/B9781437709872000182.
- [34] BioRender. URL https://app.biorender.com/.
- [35] Kim, D. & Stamatialis, D. High flux mixed matrix membrane with low albumin leakage for blood plasma detoxification 609, 118187. URL https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/pii/S0376738820307651.
- [36] de Jong, E. Creatinine removal from human plasma using a single-pass lab-scale haemodialysis system (2023).
- [37] Torrents Yeste, M. Development of a full blood hemodialysis study protocol and development of mixed matrix membranes for removal of toxins from human blood. (2023).
- [38] ter Beek, O. E. M. et al. In vitro study of dual layer mixed matrix hollow fiber membranes for outside-in filtration of human blood plasma. Acta Biomaterialia 123, 244-253 (2021). URL https: //www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1742706121000246.
- [39] Pavlenko, D. Towards improved removal of uremic toxins from human plasma. URL http://purl. org/utwente/doi/10.3990/1.9789036544788. ISBN: 9789036544788.
- [40] Basile, C. et al. Removal of uraemic retention solutes in standard bicarbonate haemodialysis and longhour slow-flow bicarbonate haemodialysis 26, 1296–1303. URL https://doi.org/10.1093/ ndt/gfq543.
- [41] Meert, N. *et al.* Effective removal of protein-bound uraemic solutes by different convective strategies: a prospective trial **24**, 562–570. URL https://doi.org/10.1093/ndt/gfn522.
- [42] Eloot, S. et al. Protein-bound uremic toxin profiling as a tool to optimize hemodialysis 11, e0147159. URL https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4723122/.
- [43] Dhondt, A. W. et al. Studies on dialysate mixing in the genius single-pass batch system for hemodialysis therapy 63, 1540-1547. URL https://dx.doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1755. 2003.00862.x. Publisher: Elsevier BV.
- [44] AlSahow, A. et al. Kt/v: achievement, predictors and relationship to mortality in hemodialysis patients in the gulf cooperation council countries: results from DOPPS (2012–18) 14, 820–830. URL https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7986324/.
- [45] Creatinine test mayo clinic. URL https://www.mayoclinic.org/tests-procedures/ creatinine-test/about/pac-20384646.
- [46] HPLC basics NL. URL https://www.thermofisher.com/uk/en/ home/industrial/chromatography/chromatography-learning-center/ liquid-chromatography-information/hplc-basics.html.
- [47] HPLC UV-vis detectors | biocompare. URL https://www.biocompare.com/ 13036-HPLC-UV-Visible-Detectors/.

[48] HPLC fluorescence detectors | labcompare.com. URL https://www.labcompare.com/ Chemical-Analysis-Equipment/512-HPLC-Fluorescence-Detector/.